Abstract

This study analyzes 20 long-form interviews with public high school history teachers to explore how they teach about anti-Black racism, slavery, and racial inequality amid public contention. Previous research on how teachers respond to curricular challenges shows that educators bend little to the concerns of outsiders. This is borne out in the current research which finds that U.S. history teachers have a shared identity that informs a focus on learning goals for students and the logistical constraints of teaching in public schools. There is evidence of regional divisions between history teachers in northern and southern states, but there are also crosscutting complexities that complicate these divisions. In fact, across a range of differences such as urban rural location and the racial and ethnic composition of schools, teachers bend as little as possible to conservative critics. When we include teachers' voices in current debates about U.S. history, we discover a vast divide between the practical, on-the-ground concerns of teachers and the ideological concerns which non-educators espouse. The interviewed teachers try to operate above the political fray. This is important because U.S. history teachers collectively have agency and can shape historical discourse and national knowledge.

Teachers not Preachers: Teaching U.S. History amid Civic Divisions

Hannah Castner

Advised by Eleanor Townsley

A thesis submitted to the Sociology Department of Mount Holyoke College in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Bachelor of Arts with honors.

Mount Holyoke College

South Hadley, Massachusetts

Acknowledgements

I would like to give a huge thank you to Professor Eleanor Townsley for advising me throughout the development of this thesis. Thank you for providing support from the very beginning of my brainstorming process last spring through the culmination of this writing. I am immensely appreciative of the ways you have pushed me to consider new ideas and believed in me as a researcher. Thank you for your feedback on my many drafts and all of the time you spent speaking with me. I am grateful for your unending support and encouragement.

Thank you to my two committee members, Professor Ben Gebre-Medhin and Professor Kathy Forde. You both provided valuable support to me in this process. Thank you for talking with me about my project in its early stages and providing helpful feedback on my draft of the thesis. I appreciate your willingness to share your insights and perspectives into the topics of my thesis with me.

Thank you as well to Professor Ken Tucker for speaking with me while I was brainstorming for this thesis last spring. I also want to express gratitude to my former history teachers, Mr. Sak, Mr. Poirier, and my dad and U.S. history teacher, Mr. Castner, for allowing me to practice and develop my interview questions with you. Thank you for sharing your time and experiences.

I would also like to acknowledge those who have assisted in my writing process. Thank you to my mom for answering my many grammatical and sentence structure questions and my brother for brainstorming titles with me. I am grateful to Zoe Greenberg for working with me in the SAW Center on many occasions. Thank you as well to my friends and family who have listened to me talk about this thesis as it developed.

Most importantly, I am indebted to the twenty U.S. history teachers who volunteered to be interviewed for this project. Thank you for willingly sharing your thoughts, perspectives, and insights with me, a stranger. I am grateful for your commitment to student learning. Without you this project would not have been possible.

Table of Contents

Acknowledgements	3
Chapter 1: Introduction	5
Chapter 2: U.S. History Curricular Struggles are a Long-Standing American Tradition	20
Chapter 3: The Values and Teaching Methods of U.S. History Teachers	27
Chapter 4: Regional and Local Factors which Influence History Teachers	46
Chapter 5: The 1619 Project and Teachers' Responses to Conservative Critics	66
Chapter 6: Conclusion	86
Appendix 1: Teacher Guide	96
Appendix 2: Interview Guide	97
Appendix 3: Coding Categories and Sub-Categories	99
Appendix 4: Teacher and School Characteristics	. 101
References	. 103

Chapter 1: Introduction

The United States is currently embroiled in a debate over national histories of anti-Black racism, slavery, and racial inequality and how they connect to the idea of America. These arguments have spilled into the field of public education as Americans argue about what students should learn in their U.S. history classes, creating a practical dilemma for teachers. Thomas, for example, teaches U.S. history in rural Florida and reports that he wants to be "as forthcoming and as fair and as open" as possible when discussing all aspects of U.S. history, including slavery and racial inequality. Thomas starts his U.S. history curriculum with the Reconstruction Era. Because he dwells on the gross injustices of the past, at the beginning of one year, one of Thomas's students asked whether he loves America. Thomas told me in an interview, "I was like 'whoa.' I wasn't expecting to get that question." Initially thrown off guard, this question caused Thomas to reflect upon if he "comes across as cynical to the point of being 'un-American'?" Thomas, however, responded to his student, "Well, yes, I absolutely love America. As a matter of fact, I love America so much that I'm going to call us out on the stupid things that we've done in the past, so that we won't do them again." At its core, this exchange illustrates two ideas about how national history should be understood: one seeks to ignore or downplay the fundamental injustices of the past and the other aims to acknowledge them.

This thesis considers the ways high school U.S. history teachers, like Thomas, respond to contemporary debates about U.S. history education, the 1619 Project, and American values of equality and justice. In many cases these arguments track political divisions. Liberals want to better understand how past injustices affect the present and conservatives argue that dwelling on

racial injustice is divisive, an insult to the nation, and unnecessary in the context of American exceptionalism. Yet building upon prior research on curricular challenges, education reforms, and professional identity, I find that teachers try to operate above this political fray. Overall, I argue that U.S. history teachers' professional identity informs their response to these current debates about U.S. history as they try to hold fast to their values of supporting student learning.

The 1619 Project and History Education Debates

One prominent example of current debates about U.S. history education that inspired this study is the 1619 Project. The 1619 Project launched through a magazine issue published in August 2019 by the prestigious, national newspaper, *The New York Times*. The project aims to reframe American history by centering the stories of Black Americans and the legacy of slavery. The magazine issue of the 1619 Project includes essays, poetry, and photography with titles such as: "American Capitalism is Brutal. You Can Trace That to the Plantation," "Why is Everyone Always Stealing Black Music," "How Segregation Caused Your Traffic Jam," and "Why Doesn't America Have Universal Healthcare? One Word: Race." This release saw demand for print copies of the *New York Times Magazine* issue soar (Serwer, 2019). Nikole Hannah-Jones, who conceived the idea for the 1619 Project, won a Pulitzer Prize for her opening essay.² Additionally, the Pulitzer Center³ partnered with the *New York Times* to create lesson plans to accompany the project.

At the same time, the project immediately received backlash. Socialist critics argued the project focused too much on race (Niemuth et al., 2019). A few well-known historians published

¹ While not every conservative espouses these beliefs, in the remainder of this thesis, I refer to these debates in terms of the conservative critics and challengers who seek to downplay critical accounts of the role of slavery and race in U.S. history.

² The 1619 Project expanded into a multimedia and multiyear project to include a podcast series, two books, and work on a Hulu docuseries. This study, however, mainly focuses on the initial magazine issue released in 2019.

³ The Pulitzer Center is a news organization which sponsors reporting on underreported issues.

their disagreements with some of the historical arguments of the project as well. Additionally, prominent Republican politicians quickly became the most vocal critics of the 1619 Project.

They reinforced and represented their constituents beliefs that the project is a "racially divisive, revisionist account of history that denies the noble principles of freedom & equality on which our nation was founded" (Cotton, 2020b). Former President Donald Trump responded to the 1619 Project with the creation of the 1776 Commission which aimed to "restore understanding of the greatness of the American founding" (1776 Commission, 2021). A Republican Senator Tom Cotton introduced legislation in the Senate to withhold federal funding from schools using the 1619 Project (Arnold and Collins Atkinson, 2021). In addition, at least 36 states, including Florida and Georgia which are featured in this study, initiated legislation to restrict education on racism and bias in public schools. A few states' legislation explicitly or implicitly banned teaching the 1619 Project. In contrast, 17 other states, including Illinois which is also highlighted in this study, are trying to increase education on these topics (Stout & Wilburn, 2021).

Considering how teachers respond to debates about using the 1619 Project in classrooms was a starting point for my research. I ended up, however, focusing more broadly on public school teacher response to disputes surrounding how much emphasis should be placed on America's "original sin" of slavery, the continued disadvantages Black Americans face, and who gets to make these curricular decisions. The rest of this chapter identifies the arenas in which curriculum is frequently contested, considers the literature on how educators respond to curricular challenges, touches upon literature on professional identity, and reviews factors that affect whether a proposed education reform becomes reality. Overall, these literatures show

⁴ The 1776 Commission included 18 conservative activists, politicians, and intellectuals – none of whom are professional historians of the United States (Crowley & Schuessler, 2021).

collectively that change occurs slowly in classrooms and that teachers have influence over their work environments and the types of reforms they support. I conclude the chapter with a discussion of this project's methodology and an overview of the remainder of the thesis.

Sites of Curricular Contention

While my study centers on public high school teachers' responses to public sphere curricular challenges around slavery and anti-Black racism, below I provide a brief review of curricular contention at other sites to illuminate the multiple dimensions of debates. Curricular challenges, such as the present ones on teaching anti-Black racism, can take place (1) surrounding the physical materials used for teaching (2) within educational governance and its legislative and bureaucratic bodies and (3) in the public sphere (Rojas, 2015).

Curricular Conflict Surrounding Teaching Materials

In the arena of U.S. history education, there have been long standing debates about textbooks – the most common physical teaching material in the classroom. There are numerous studies on the particular narratives textbooks promote (Loewen, 2008; VanSledright, 2008) and the context in which they were written (Apple & Christian-Smith, 1991). Recent research on U.S. history textbooks concludes that they have added the stories of more racially and ethnically diverse Americans over the past century. These changes often take place after extended public debate surrounding textbook content (Zimmerman, 2002). At the same time, however, U.S. history textbooks still promote a narrative that the United States has progressed steadily over time as it overcomes past challenges and inequalities (Tyack, 2003; VanSledright, 2008). Consequently, the change brought about by textbook wars, as many scholars dub them, are minor and symbolic rather than transformational.

The finding that U.S. history textbooks promote a rosy image of U.S. history is

significant. Yet, if we only look at textbooks and do not study what teachers do in the classroom, we have an incomplete picture of the learning that occurs in schools. Only 13 percent of public school twelfth-grade students report never reading outside materials in their U.S. history classes and 36 percent of students read material outside the textbook at least once a week (*National Assessment of Educational Progress*, 2010). My study adds to the insight of history textbook studies by including the perspective of history teachers' experiences and choices about contested teaching materials, including the 1619 Project.

Curricular Conflict in Governing Bodies

Other research surrounding curricular conflict considers how challengers work through educational governing bodies like state legislatures and local school boards to advance their agendas. Educational historians chronicle these debates (e.g., Nash et al., 2000; Symcox, 2002; Zimmerman, 2002) and sociologists analyze the political and cultural tactics challengers use to make their case (Binder, 2002). In a foundational work in this field, Binder (2002) draws from theories about social movements to describe how, in some cases, members of oppositional groups mobilize the public to pressure school boards. Since social movement activists often do not have direct access to policy decision makers, they work to encourage the media and the public to care about their concerns. Ultimately, they have the goal of generating enough influence that officials will adopt their policy changes. Binder (2002) builds upon this traditional social movement model by also discussing how curricular challengers pressure actors within educational institutions directly. In the current case of controversy over U.S. history education, state and national politicians have taken up the cause and conservative challengers have run for school board positions and threatened teachers directly and sometimes violently.

Curricular Conflict in the Public Sphere

Lastly, conversations occur in the public sphere surrounding what information students should learn in public schools. Intellectuals, the media, and politicians discuss what they believe should and should not be taught to children (Rojas, 2015). My study lies in this space of contention and seeks to address teachers' responses to public conversations about education values. Teachers' and students' voices are often absent from public conversations about history education, but "[e]ducational change depends on what teachers do and think – it's as simple and as complex as that" (Fullan, 2001, p. 115). By speaking directly with teachers and bringing their voices to bear on current debates, I endeavor to highlight the values, stated practices, and views of public high school U.S. history teachers. Specifically, my research seeks to fill this absence in current debate about teaching history by addressing the question: What do U.S. history teachers' perspectives add to public sphere narratives about teaching past and present race relations in public high schools?

Educator Response to Challenges, Professional Identity, and Education Reform

In response to these different types of curricular challenges, researchers largely find that professional educators do not bend to the will of outsiders. Despite many attempts at reforming the education system, it is static; incremental change occurs at a slow pace (Tyack & Cuban, 2009). Professional educators respond in a variety of ways when challenged. Sometimes they resist curricular challenges directly. Other times they make early symbolic concessions that they eventually roll back. Conversely, educators are more amenable to curricular challengers' demands if challengers frame their concerns in line with the already-existing objectives of school personnel (Binder, 2002; Camicia, 2009). In particular, curricular challenges surrounding race-related topics, such as civil rights and Afrocentric curriculum, tend to find more support and success in schools with more students of color (Binder, 2002; Cunningham & Rondini, 2017).

Binder (2002) partly attributes educators bending little to outside challengers to ideas from new institutional theory about organizational change. Old institutional theory emphasizes how organization leaders concede to constituents' demands for political reasons. In contrast, new institutional theory stresses the ways the expectations and culture of an organizational sector influence those who work within it. Following ideas from this theory, in my study, I examine the ways teachers conceive of their work and professional identity as educators in the United States. Each teacher is "embedded in a larger institutional network of American education, in which particular forms of shared culture influenced professional educators' decision making" (Binder, 2002, p. 22). Hence, to understand teacher response to curricular challenges, we need to understand their shared professional values and working environment.

The study of teachers' professional identities provides a framework to engage with their approach to their chosen occupation and what they do when their occupation comes under fire from outsiders. In particular, literature on professional identity contends that those within a profession develop shared rules, cultures, and procedures that guide their actions (Lamont, 2009). In the face of considerable challenge to and within one's occupation, Lipsky (1971) identifies that "street-level bureaucrats" – meaning those who represent the American government to citizens, such as teachers – develop strategies to simplify decision making and engage defense mechanisms. These strategies serve to make their jobs manageable. Additionally, in the face of education reform, researchers found that teachers prioritize securing their work environment by minimizing added responsibilities rather than openly embracing changes to their work flow (Weatherley & Lipsky, 1977). Overall, the above collective strategies which teachers engage in both emerge from and shape their teaching experiences.

The professional identity literature also shows that teachers' identities are shaped by their

specific teaching contexts; that is, they are "comprised of multiple personal and contextual variables situated within a particular milieu" (Bosso, 2014, p. 88). Studies on education reform implementation share this concern with contextual factors which affect schools. Given that educators often do not respond positively to curriculum challenges, but that real curricular change still does occur, reform implementation researchers study the factors which influence whether a proposed reform becomes a reality. ⁵ This is of importance because it is only in the process of actual implementation of a reform, rather than stated adoption, that any proposed curricular change can begin to affect students learning.

As I talk to teachers about their classrooms, I borrow from Fullan (2001) to consider how the interaction of three factors – characteristics of a proposed reform, local characteristics of a school and school district, and factors external to a school – relate to the success of an educational change. Since there is no single reform at issue in my study but rather debate about teaching the history of racial inequality and slavery, I mainly focus on local characteristics of a school and external factors as they shape the way teachers conceive of their roles amid contention surrounding U.S. history. Local factors relate to district, community, principal and teacher characteristics. External factors include but are not limited to the cultural and political contention surrounding efforts like the 1619 project or changing textbooks. In addition,

Cunningham and Rondini's (2017) analysis of curricular reform in Mississippi points to the way curricular change is path dependent on local histories and characteristics. I also explore this in my study, asking: How do the local school, community, and district environments surrounding

⁵ Much of this literature focuses on education reform coming from governmental policy and not challenges from parents or within the public sphere, but there is reason think that the same factors shape the implementation or reforms regardless of their source.

⁶ At the level of the proposed reform itself, Fullan identifies if there is a need for the change and the clarity, complexity, and quality/practicality of the change. See Fullan (2001, p. 72) for a more thorough description of these factors and an image of their interaction.

U.S. history teachers affect their views on history education and how they teach about race relations in the United States?

Methods

To answer my two research questions, I conducted twenty semi-structured interviews with public high school U.S. history teachers in 2021. Teachers' voices are often overlooked in the public sphere where they are treated as the objects rather than the subjects of analysis. There are costs, though, to not talking to teachers. Since teachers put educational theory and legislation into practice, they are the ones with the most direct influence on what children learn on any given day. By not talking to educational practitioners, we miss seeing the classroom context of learning where public sphere conversations become a reality.

Interviews particularly have the potential to reveal the perspectives of teachers more fully than a survey or quantitative analysis. Open-ended interviews allowed me to probe teachers' thoughts and practices in some depth and to ask interview questions related directly to my research topic. In some cases, I followed lines of inquiry that the teachers mentioned which were unique to each teacher. For instance, I discovered aspects of teachers' identities which I had not gone into the study looking for, but which emerged as deeply relevant for considering teaching choices amid contention. In studying how teachers describe their classroom practices, I hope to tell previously untold stories about U.S. history teachers values and clarify the connection between the teaching environment and teaching practices surrounding race issues.

Due to the evidence of regional differences in U.S. history class content which I examine in chapter 2 (Duncan et al., 2020; Goldstein, 2020; Zimmerman, 2002), I invited teachers from several states for interviews. To ensure I found some teachers who used the 1619 Project, I first contacted teachers in Chicago and Buffalo where school districts have formally adopted the 1619

Project. I received no response from Buffalo teachers, but several teachers in Chicago responded to my invitation. I did not only want to talk with teachers whose district required them to teach the 1619 Project, however, because district-level adoption arguably insulates teachers from wider public debate and criticism. For this reason, after beginning to interview Chicago teachers, I reached out to teachers in other areas of Illinois. In addition, I contacted teachers in Florida, Georgia, Kentucky, South Carolina, and Texas, states which have proposed or passed legislation to restrict teaching about racism and/or bias in their schools (Stout & Wilburn, 2021). This makes these states ideal for revealing the possible impact of curricular contention about race on history teachers' values. I received responses from teachers in Florida and Georgia, so I focused my outreach on teachers in those states. Within states, urban and rural populations often differ in racial composition and political views (Parker et al., 2018), so I also sought teachers from suburban and rural areas as well as cities. In the final analysis, I interviewed teachers in Florida, Georgia, and Illinois and from rural, suburban, and urban areas within each state. See Appendix 1 for teachers' locations and personal demographics along with the pseudonyms I gave them.

After receiving approval for the project from the Institutional Review Board at Mount Holyoke College, I began interviewing high school U.S. history teachers in August 2021. I interviewed one to two teachers a week through November 2021. To find teachers, I first created a list of public high schools in the states in question using the National Center for Education Statistics database. I subsequently visited the staff directories of each school's website. If it listed an educator as teaching U.S. history, I emailed them with an interview request. I emailed approximately 20 teachers a week and ultimately contacted 235 U.S. history teachers. I interviewed 20 teachers who responded to me, meaning 8.5 percent of invited teachers

⁷ I did not email social studies teachers in general to simplify the email request and narrow my focus.

participated in my study.

Of the twenty interviews, I conducted fifteen over the phone or video call while five interviewees requested to complete a written questionnaire. Interviews ranged between thirty and seventy-five minutes. See Appendix 2 for interview question guidelines. I transcribed each interview conducted over Zoom using Zoom's audio transcription function and the interviews I conducted over the phone and Google Meet with Otter.ai transcription services. I then manually edited the transcripts for accuracy.

As I conducted the interviews, I read through each transcript initially and created summary codes for the teacher's responses. These codes were mostly in vivo, meaning I used the words of the participants for my codes. The summary codes provided "a label that represents what passages of data are about" and help to connect quotes to each other (Bazeley, 2013, p. 128). I subsequently coded all the responses to each major question I asked, such as what teachers want students to come away with after lessons on the history of slavery, how teachers respond to national commentaries on the teaching of U.S. history, the teacher's use of the 1619 Project, and how teachers address current events in class. These codes were labels of the topics the teachers were discussing. I coded these without looking at which teacher made which comments to try to minimize any pre-conceived ideas I had about education in different places.

Using the codes I found from each major interview question, I created eight categories of conversation: (1) teacher identities and beliefs (2) general goals for students (3) institutional support teachers receive (4) the environment in which teachers operate (5) comments about racism, race relations, and slavery (6) hopes for students surrounding race issues (7) discussions of curricular challenges in general and (8) discussions of the 1619 Project.

After defining a major category, I put all the relevant quotes from each interview into a

spreadsheet. For instance, if someone mentioned the people or organizations with which they work, I put that in the institutional support category. Some quotes were in multiple categories. I then reviewed the quotes in that category's spreadsheet and sorted them based on common sentiments which the teachers expressed. I went through this process several times, creating more cohesive subcategories with each iteration. In this process, I read each quote and noted ideas which several teachers mentioned along with those stated by only one or two teachers. I grouped sentiments together in several ways based on the sub-category label that most accurately capture the various statements made by the teachers. See Appendix 3 for detailed subcategories.⁸

After creating the categories and subcategories, I grouped teachers in nine different ways to see how their responses compared between groups. Specifically, I considered teachers teaching in the North⁹ versus the South, teachers with mostly students of color, with a student body that has a white plurality,¹⁰ and with a majority white student body. I also grouped teachers based on their urban, suburban, or rural location. In addition, I looked at how teachers' political views, racial and ethnic identities, education level, number of years teaching, gender, and age related to their responses. See Appendix 4 for the distribution of these characteristics. I did this for each of the eight major categories discussed above.

This grouping provides a systematic way of looking at the data from different vantage points. The current debates about history education are generally seen as divided along political

⁸ While I ended up doing the analysis of the interview transcripts manually and iteratively, I thought about using a software program like NVivo for the analysis. Using software would allow for more replicable analysis and could surface patterns of words a human might not find. In the end, my analysis ended up being more informal and openended compared to what I could have done using coding software. Both hand-coding and software allow categories and themes to emerge inductively from data. Hand-coding, though, allows the analyst to consider both the minute and broader meaning of words, phrases, and themes.

⁹ Illinois is technically in the Midwestern region of the United States. When it became a state in 1818, however, it was admitted as a "free" state. Hence aspects of Illinois's history align more closely with other northern states than southern states. For the purposes of this study, I consider Illinois to be a part of the North.

¹⁰ This means the largest racial or ethnic group is white but white students are not the majority

lines, but I wanted to ensure I did not blindly reinforce partisan divisions. Hence, I examined teachers' responses using many angles to present the complexity of teachers' situations. This analysis complements the interpretive approach I took to investigate the interview transcripts. While I am not making any major claims about the effects of these categories on teachers, they add another useful analytic for understanding the situations in which teachers find themselves.

Additionally, the teachers I interviewed are not representative of every teacher in the United States, and they likely have more in common than other teachers since they self-selected into my study. Due to my small sample size, I will never cover all potentially relevant characteristics which will affect teachers' responses to curricular challenges. Even within this sample of teachers, however, clear patterns of approaches to teaching U.S. history and responses to the debates about history education emerge.

Finally, to contextualize and supplement the interviews I conducted, I reviewed additional sources to corroborate statements from teachers and find background information on social studies education in Florida, Georgia, and Illinois. I looked at state and department of education websites for information about each state. I also reviewed news articles and tweets to find background information on the conservative challenge to the 1619 Project and teaching about racial inequality in general. Overall, by considering the perspectives of several U.S. history teachers and analyzing their responses to interview questions from multiple angles, I hope to reveal how teachers think about the work they do in their classrooms without reducing them to the stereotypes of U.S. politics.

Overview

My aim is to add to knowledge about teacher response to curricular change and educational reform implementation by studying how U.S. history teachers teach during public

contention over slavery and racial inequality. Current high school students will eventually shape the future direction of the United States. Therefore, whether they internalize current divisions or learn to have meaningful conversation with those of different backgrounds has important consequences. The remaining chapters focus on how the 20 U.S. history teachers I interviewed see their work as educators. I show that U.S. history teachers see themselves as passing on knowledge and skills to the next generation. Their professional commitments to support student learning alongside their very real time and capacity constraints shape how they approach their job, and these factors are far more important than the current politics surrounding history education. In fact, most teachers hold negative views of conservative critics since they see their concerns as mostly political and not as much about student learning. This is true, despite substantial regional and local differences in teaching environments as it relates to teachers presenting content about the history of slavery and anti-Black racism in the United States.

In chapter two, I give a brief overview of the history of debates about U.S. history education. Additionally, I provide an explanation for why people debate curricula and why these debates matter. In doing so, I show that the current contention surrounding U.S. history education is not new and follows in a long tradition of similar debates. This background illuminates how history education has changed over the course of the twentieth century along with the ways it remains similar across the twentieth and twenty-first century.

The third chapter focuses on educators' shared values and culture across the three states where they work. The U.S. history teachers I interviewed focus on preparing students to become engaged citizens who possess critical thinking skills, understand and respect others' perspectives, and know factual content about U.S. history. Teachers employ a variety of tactics to support student learning. These have a common thread of showing multiple perspectives in the

classroom. Overall, these values U.S. history teachers hold creates an identity for them which impacts how they respond to curricular challenges.

In the fourth chapter, we see the ways regional and local environments affect how close the conservative challenges are to teachers. There are environmental differences in the support teachers receive when it comes to discussing slavery and racism. Generally speaking, I find that teachers in Northern urban regions receive the most support in teaching about slavery and racism and are most shielded from conservative critics. In contrast, teachers in the South and rural areas experience curricular challenges more directly. Conservative political discourse has a chilling effect on the way teachers teach the history of slavery and centrality of white supremacy to U.S. history as teachers fear parents might complain if they dive too deeply into these topics.

The fifth chapter considers how teachers respond to the 1619 Project as an example of curricular challenges. I find that while teachers embrace change slowly, they are more likely to engage with the 1619 Project than conservative challenges. I discuss the ways teachers either ignore the concerns of conservatives and view them as illegitimate or make symbolic concessions to the challengers only to largely keep teaching in the ways they have in the past.

Finally, I conclude with a discussion of why the way U.S. history teachers encounter curricular challenges matters and what we can learn from this study. I argue that this study highlights the importance of listening to teachers' voices as their goals for students differ from those discussed in the public sphere conversation. Ultimately, I contend that U.S. history teachers collectively help to shape understandings of U.S. history, and many see their work as helping to heal present social divisions.

Chapter 2: U.S. History Curricular Struggles are a Long-Standing American Tradition

Debates about what to teach students in history classrooms are not new, and they are not limited to the United States. Curricular control is a power struggle over who gets to transmit their representation of the world to the next generation (Apple & Christian-Smith, 1991). From the Scopes Trial to debates about prayer in school to the banning of certain literature, such as *The Adventures of Huckleberry Finn* and *Beloved*, curricular challenge is recurrent in the United States. In the context of U.S. history education, nearly every decade or two, there have been intense national debates between those fighting for a more inclusive U.S. history curriculum and those wanting to restrict it to match their beliefs and view of America.

Curricular Struggles Related to Economics and Politics

Following the tides of political change, history curricular struggles occurred again and again throughout the twentieth century (Symcox, 2002). For example, in the 1920s, unlikely coalitions between European ethnic immigrants and American nativists emerged to restrict U.S. history curriculum; they fought against perceived slights to the American Founders and "pro-British" interpretations of the American Revolution. "New history" textbooks, influenced by trends in historical scholarship, began to emphasize social and economic factors in history and how history affects the present. They did not portray the American Revolution as a binary with colonists as heroes fighting for freedom and the British as simply tyrannical. Rather, "new history" textbooks described the complexity of thought on both sides and the role of

socioeconomic factors in the revolution. Critics feared the books diminished America's founders and therefore America. In response, they started countless debates, trials, and bans on these textbooks. At least twenty-one states considered legislation to regulate "new history" textbooks (Zimmerman 2002). By the end of the 1920s, however, this area of contention had died down, with minor changes made to textbooks and any legislation that states passed largely ignored (Dearstyne, 2022).

Moving on from disputes about the teaching of the American Revolution, history textbook debates during the Great Depression centered on the American social, economic, and political way of life. Right-wing Americans charged that textbooks were too class-based or socialist and wanted to restrict them. Led by segments of the American Legion and business community, activists equated "Americanism" with capitalism. They argued that pointing out failures in the capitalist system might undermine children's faith in the nation. This is an argument used again and again in curricular struggles during the twentieth century. Sales of one textbook series, *Man and his Changing Society* dropped by 90% from 289,000 in 1938 to 21,000 in 1944 because of this activism. During the Cold War, right-wing activists likewise tried to purge American textbooks of anything seeming to promote socialism in the United States, such as positive descriptions of public housing and progressive taxation (Zimmerman, 2002, p. 82).

Race-Related Curricular Struggles and Segregated History Education

Another longstanding thread of curricular contention concerns the representation of different groups, particularly surrounding race and ethnicity. For instance, disputes about slavery and Black history resulted in different histories being taught in the North and South and also to white students and Black students (Zimmerman, 2002). Throughout the twentieth century debates raged about how to teach the Civil War. Confederate loyalists amassed great influence

over history curriculum in thousands of white schools in the South with campaigns spearheaded by groups such as the United Daughters of the Confederacy. They held campaigns to:

reject a book that speaks of the Constitution other than [as] a Compact between Sovereign States . . . that calls the Confederate soldier a traitor or rebel, and the war a rebellion . . . that says the South fought to hold her slaves . . . that speaks of the slaveholder of the South as cruel and unjust to his slaves. (Rutherford 1919, p.5 as cited in Zimmerman 2002, p.36-37)

Confederate loyalists often claimed to fight for an unbiased history. They viewed anything other than their viewpoint as biased, however, a trend which reappears throughout history debates in the twentieth century. This made it difficult for any true or lasting compromise to occur. As a result, publishers sometimes released multiple editions of books to placate different regional audiences (Zimmerman 2002).

On the other side of the challenge, in the 1920s and 1930s, Black scholars and activists argued that U.S. history textbooks did not do enough to explain the evils of slavery, champion the abolition movement, or highlight the courage of those involved in the African American freedom struggle. Additionally, when Black Americans were included in textbooks, they were often subject to gross negative stereotypes. Some Black scholars promoted separate Black history textbooks to use to teach Black students. A subset of southern schools with majority Black students adopted these textbooks for Black history courses. While white Southern children were learning white-washed versions of history from textbooks promoting the integrity of the South in slavery and the Civil War, Black students had the opportunity to take elective courses in Black history. In the 1960s, Black activists continued to push for both separate studies of Black history and better representation in textbooks (Zimmerman, 2002, Chapter 2). Following the

Civil Rights movement, public schools in the South became more integrated, more Black Americans moved to live in the North, and far larger numbers of Black Americans were able to vote. Together, these factors created pressure on schools to adopt more integrated textbooks which included more accurate portrayals of Black Americans (Zimmerman 2002).

A more recent example of history education controversy, and one connected directly to current debates, relates to the attempt to create National History Standards in the mid-1990s. These new multi-cultural and multi-ethnic standards had been proposed by representatives of teachers, historians, parents, social studies specialists, and public interest groups in 1992. After 32 months of discussion and collaboration, Lynne Cheney, co-founder of the standards project and future second-lady of the United States, wrote an opinion piece in the Wall Street Journal, entitled *The End of History*, harshly criticizing the standards. This set off a year and a half long national debate about American history and how it should be taught to students. Critics of the National History Standards often described it as "left-wing, nihilistic, divisive, and 'politically correct'" (Nash, Crabtree, and Dunn 2000, p. 102). Ultimately, the Senate censured the standards and the momentum for them died down (Symcox, 2002). The standards were never implemented on a national level, but many state education departments consulted them as they created their own state history standards.

Given this long history of curricular debates, it is unsurprising, and even predictable, that the United States is once again debating whose history and what values should be taught to American children and that segregated history education still exists. A 2020 study looking at Black history in state social studies standards discovered vast state-level differences in what students are expected to learn and know today. This study focused more on regional differences than racial differences. Nevertheless, the study reported that some states mention slavery many

more times in their state standards than others. For instance, starting in third grade,
Massachusetts students are expected to be aware that there were both free and enslaved Africans
in their state. Other states include inaccurate depictions of slavery, such as North Carolina
mentioning the "immigration of Africans to the American South." Most list slavery as the main
cause of the Civil War. Sixteen state history standards, however, still name states' rights as an
important contributing factor, a term southerners used to after the Civil War ended to hide that
they were fighting to preserve slavery. This is the case despite historians discarding states' rights
as a cause of the Civil War (Duncan et al., 2020).

A *New York Times* analysis of U.S. history textbooks in California and Texas in 2020 also found differences in the content of the books in ways that mirror the nation's divisions (Goldstein, 2020). For instance, one history textbook produced for California discusses how discriminatory policies prevented Black Americans from moving to the suburbs in the 1950s. In contrast, the textbook published by the same company for Texas does not include that information. These recent studies follow in the tradition of research finding differences in history curricula across regions in the United States (Nash, 2009; Zimmerman, 2002).

Additionally, the 1619 Project is an example of current debates. It became so controversial because it both intervenes in America's founding narrative and puts Black people at the center of U.S. history. It challenges the overarching narrative of the United States' progressing toward equality for all by focusing on the continuance of white supremacy. Published through a newspaper as prominent as the *New York Times*, the 1619 Project garnered greater national attention and controversy than Black history textbooks used in the South in the early twentieth century. While the arguments made in the project are not new, they arrived on

America's main stage in a new way in 2019, again sparking curricular challenges over what to teach America's children.

Why These U.S. History Curricular Debates Matter

Despite these many arguments about U.S. history surrounding race and ethnicity, many education practitioners and researchers have come to see multi-racial and multi-ethnic history as important for all students to learn. This means the outcomes of these debates have real consequences on student learning and development. Banks (2003) argues that teaching the history of all ethnic groups helps students gain the necessary knowledge and perspective to effectively participate in our multicultural society. This is especially important as the United States becomes more racially, ethnically, and religiously diverse. If students fail to learn the role of all racial and ethnic groups in America, they will be less prepared to converse and work with those who have different backgrounds from them. Majority white students are likely to learn a sense of group superiority if theirs is the only history that is told or the only story that is told in positive way. Without common frames of reference which arise from a shared understanding of their nation's history, collective action and the development of national unity become difficult. This can lead to some of the intense divisions we see in the United States today.

The inclusion or non-inclusion of multiethnic history, and the way it is taught, impacts students' self-development too. Culturally responsive teaching practices help students of all races develop positive racial-ethnic identities. In particular, Byrd (2016) finds that balancing teaching respect for individuals of different backgrounds with the teaching of historical and contemporary racism is most effective in developing students' identities. This can help buffer students against experiences of discrimination and make them aware of their own biases (Byrd, 2016).

Students of color benefit from a more accurate inclusion of their racial and ethnic group's history and discussions of racism in U.S. history curriculum. Students tend to do better in school when the history and accomplishments of their ethnic group are told in the classroom (Epstein, 2008; Gay, 2010). This finding is especially important because white students have significantly higher quality educational outcomes on average than students of color (Dee, 2005; Lindsay & Hart, 2017). The inclusion of multi-ethnic and multi-racial history has the potential to increase academic performance for students of color. Yet, as evidenced in the review above, throughout U.S. history, teachers were, and in some places of the country still are, more prone to center the history of white Americans. Although strides have slowly been made toward more multi-cultural and inclusive curriculum, the history of Black Americans, a large part of which is also the history of white supremacy, is still often subject to contention and debate, making it less likely to be adequately included in the traditional U.S. history curriculum. These benefits of multi-ethnic and multi-racial history are again at stake due to current debates surrounding the 1619 Project, critical race theory, 11 and inequality and privilege in social studies classes.

Due to the many people pulling education in different directions, it is essential to gather the voices of teachers, who are on the ground working with students, to see how they respond to these current debates. My study does this by talking with public high school U.S. history teachers and describing what I learned from them. Namely, through interviewing these teachers, I found they have a professional identity, discussed in the next chapter, which informs their teaching practice and provides a justification to resist some of this criticism from education outsiders.

¹¹ Critical race theory is an academic and legal framework which emphasizes the systemic role of racism in American society ("Critical Race Theory FAQ," 2022). It has become politicized in the past couple years, is used as a catch-all phrase to include all diversity efforts, and is charged with making American intolerant (Butcher, 2020).

Chapter 3: The Values and Teaching Methods of U.S. History Teachers

Gina has taught in some fashion for almost thirty years. She did a little bit of "online teaching before it was cool" and most recently has worked for a public high school in a suburb of Chicago for over a decade. Despite being an experienced teacher and a well-trained educator (having both a bachelor's and a master's degree related to education), Gina has found herself with unique difficulties over the previous few years. She believes strongly in not bringing her personal views into the classroom, but that has become increasingly challenging. When discussing how she talks about current events with her students, Gina states:

You need to recognize that you can't put your perspective on it, your spin . . . I struggled to talk positively about President Trump's presidency. Therefore, I found myself not talking about it very much because I was afraid of how I could talk about it in a way that wasn't going to put my biases on it.

Gina's statement illustrates an important characteristic of teachers. They are people with beliefs, biases, and backgrounds that influence how they teach. As history educators discuss topics that connect to their personal experiences and are politically charged, they must decide how much of themselves to bring into the classroom. Do they, as one educator puts it, "never tell them what I think or how I vote or whatever because that's just inappropriate"? Or do they use their personal backgrounds to connect with students and encourage them to engage with historical material?

The history teachers who participated in my study articulate a shared value of showing multiple perspectives in their classrooms and avoiding pushing their personal beliefs on students.

Out of the twenty teachers interviewed, all but three mentioned keeping their personal beliefs to

themselves. The way teachers describe this commitment manifesting varies from teacher to teacher. The main point, however, is that in all the cases teachers want to enhance student learning. Against expectations associated with conservative activism surrounding U.S. history, the knowledge and skills that the teachers hope students acquire are the main focus of their time and are central to a teacher identity that cuts across other differences between teachers in environment, personal characteristics, and beliefs.

In the rest of this chapter, I show how U.S. history teachers' main goal is to help students learn knowledge of the nation's past and to become critical-thinkers and empathetic citizens. I describe four methods teachers reported using to achieve their goals for student learning.

Teachers adhere to their hopes for students and the methods to achieve their goals within the context of a public school. It is important to note that the values I describe are not the only values teachers hold. Nor are the methods the only ones that teachers articulate using. Overall, teachers' goals for their students make up a history teacher identity which rises above the conservative curricular challenges.

Teaching Method: Withholding Personal Beliefs from Students

Some teachers describe trying to never share their personal beliefs and perspectives with students, which they state is a method to enhance learning. Thomas, for example, teaches U.S. history in rural Florida. He finds himself in a classroom full of mostly white students who "have already firmly held political beliefs but don't know why they have those firmly held political beliefs." Thomas told me:

I don't want my students to know where I stand politically because I want to be able to challenge them, no matter what they believe . . . there should be an element where that doesn't matter, but there's also a concern that I've now lost credibility. I don't want that to

be the case, so I've tried to make it a heuristic in my class that no matter what your belief is I'm going to try to challenge you on it and give you the opposite viewpoints.

If Thomas shares his political beliefs with his students and a student disagrees with them, they might be less likely to listen to his teaching or consider other perspectives which Thomas poses. This would then be a detriment to their learning. By challenging students' perspectives, no matter what they believe, Thomas tries to get students to be open-minded, to learn to think critically, and to evaluate their own beliefs.

Thomas's decision to withhold his political stances from students comes out of a publicschool environment that encourages teachers to be careful about sharing their politics. Some schools around the country have policies about presenting balanced perspectives on political or controversial subjects. Teachers can and have been placed on leave for encouraging students to embrace the same beliefs as them (Thayer, 2016). In addition, teachers have lost court battles after wearing political buttons to school or encouraging their students to adopt their political beliefs (Wohl, 2005). Recent legislation banning the teaching of critical race theory and the 1619 Project in Florida, also states, "efficient and faithful teaching further means that . . . teachers serve as facilitators for student discussion and do not share their personal views or attempt to indoctrinate or persuade students to a particular point of view" (Required Instruction Planning, 2021). Since teachers have authority over students and could be perceived as representing their schools while teaching, every teacher I interviewed emphasized that they see themselves as not pushing their beliefs on students. Not every teacher, however, never shares their personal views with students as this guidance suggests and I discuss shortly. In addition, there is a difference between sharing one's personal beliefs and attempting to indoctrinate students in those beliefs.

Another teacher, Paul, despite teaching in a very different environment and having a very

different background from Thomas, expressed similar sentiments. Paul grew up on the South Side of Chicago. After entering several successful business ventures, he decided to go back to school for education. Now, he teaches history to students with special education needs in the community where he grew up. The school where he teaches is highly segregated, a common feature of many Chicago schools, with a mostly Black student body. When asked if current events impact his teaching, Paul states:

I'm not one of those teachers that puts my own emotions into teaching. I believe that students need to be able to guide their own opinion, no matter what's going on in the world. When I'm teaching history or current events, I feel like if we put our own opinion into it, then instead of students developing critical thinking skills, they're developing, "Oh well, [Mr. Paul] feels this way, so I feel that way too." The whole point of learning is not to be a puppet; it's to have your own developmental skills as well as identity.

Both Paul and Thomas want to help their students learn and grow as thinkers. While Thomas is concerned about losing credibility if students learn his opinions, Paul is concerned his students will parrot his personal beliefs back to him. In both cases this is a detriment to students learning how to think on their own and develop their own critical viewpoints.¹²

Citizenship Goal: Critical Thinking

Paul and Thomas's reasoning about keeping their opinions to themselves in the classroom reveals one of the most common goals the history teachers I interviewed discussed for their students: developing critical thinking. Many teachers see themselves as preparing students to be active and engaged citizens of the United States. This can take the form of recognizing the

¹² The neutrality that Paul and Thomas discuss stems from a longer standing tradition in education of procedural neutrality. This is the idea that teachers should not make their views known on issues which are controversial as it could make it harder for students to develop their own divergent opinions (Singh, 1989).

importance of voting and getting involved in their communities. An additional important element of citizenship that teachers emphasize is being able to engage with people and sources in an analytical way.

Paul discusses this goal succinctly and emphatically. When asked what the most important thing that he wants students to get out of his history classes, he responds, "to be that investigator because that's what's lacking in today's society. We don't have enough investigating. You just have enough believers. Everyone wants to believe everyone else, instead of just taking the time to do their own research." He brings up critical thinking and citizenship goals again when asked if he has concerns about teaching the 1619 Project:

I don't see it ever giving me a hard time because I'm not a biased teacher. I give my all to make sure my students gain their own opinions because I don't need parrots. I need free thinkers so that America can run the right way. If we just have parrots, parrots decide to parrot whatever the teacher is saying and then no one really gets any discourse and no one has any civil conversations and no one goes anywhere from there. It's no benefit.

He wants students to practice civil discourse in his classroom so they can continue to do so after they graduate. This is especially important given the current climate of people listening to others and believing them without fact-checking what they are saying. Overall, Paul describes working to remove his biases from the classroom to help students to develop their own belief system.

In one of Paul's classes, he witnessed students engaging in the type of civil conversation he thinks is so important. He proudly described to me:

I did have that situation happen in my classrooms about the 13th Amendment. I had a kid scream out, "Kanye West says we still slaves now." One of the girls responded with her own educated opinion. I didn't give it to her, didn't tell her, didn't feed her nothing. She

said, "you can look at it that way or you can look at it that we put ourselves into situations to where we become this way. The white man could put his foot on their throat" – and this is how she said it – "and stop us from breathing, but we can choose to lay there and not fight or we could choose to fight and change our stars." I hear her and I let her express herself. Now, I never influenced it or put my own opinion into there, and I just asked the young man, "well, how do you feel about what she just said?"

This interaction illustrates the goals Paul and Thomas describe. They articulate allowing their students to have conversations and disagreements with each other in a respectful manner without interfering by putting their own perspectives into the conversation. In this way, teachers see themselves as acting as facilitators of learning and, as one teacher described it to me, are "teachers not preachers."

Teaching Method: Sharing Personal Backgrounds to Connect with Students

While both Thomas and Paul describe not sharing their personal beliefs with students, other teachers told me they actively share aspects of their personal backgrounds to connect with students and draw them in. For instance, Mary, who is from the South, describes growing up in similar environments to her students. She sees this as allowing her to connect with them and understand the culture they are coming from as they study U.S. history.

Additionally, one teacher, Jason, uses his immigrant background to relate to his students. Jason has been teaching for 25 years in Florida – twenty years at a middle school and the past five at a high school. He self identifies as Asian or mixed race because his mother is Japanese, and his father is white. He states:

But I do try to bring myself like when we talk about immigration. My mother is from Japan; she's not from America. She doesn't even speak English. And I tell kids that I'm

technically first generation. I served as the interpreter for my mother. She's deaf, so I know how to sign a little. The sign isn't official sign; it's what we learned as a kid, but I interpreted from my mother and that really relates to a lot of my kids who are Hispanic because they had to do the same thing for their mom and dad. Stuff like that, I try to bring my own personal history, and that really does relate for the kids.

For immigrant students, to have a teacher who has had a similar experience as them can be important. Jason tries to discuss his background so his students know that they can trust him and learn from him. At the same time, however, Jason stated right before the last comment, "I really do try to keep my political beliefs [to myself], I don't think most kids can tell, politically, what I am because I really do try really hard not to sway them in any direction. That's not my job."

Jason uses similar language to Paul and Thomas to affirm the value of political neutrality even though he also uses his personal background to connect with students.

Daniel has similar understandings as Jason about sharing some aspects of himself while keeping other aspects private. He describes his personal background:

I grew up in a very rough environment. As I got myself out, I decided I wanted to help people not fall in the same pitfalls I did. That started as being a caseworker for juveniles on parole. And then that went into being a counselor. And ultimately, that translated into being a teacher.

Now, Daniel works as a special education teacher at a high school in Chicago that is 99 percent Hispanic. He currently specializes in teaching history to students with special education needs.

Since Daniel has had similar experiences as his students and is of a similar ethnic background to them, he tries to make history relevant for them:

I am a Hispanic man. I can kind of say, "okay, this has been our struggles with the

whites. This has been our struggles with African Americans. This has been our struggles with this history. This is what we got to look at." I'm in a better position to make it more relevant in the sense that I know where their hang-ups are – what they're not going to get, what they're not understanding, what they're just not connecting with.

Because Daniel has a similar ethnic background to his students, he perceives himself as relating to them more closely and understanding their perspectives. When he says, "this has been our struggles," he wants his students to realize that the history that they are learning relates personally to where they are today. His comments echo a common argument made by race matching scholars that, students benefit when they have teachers who come from similar backgrounds as them (e.g., Dee, 2005; Downey & Pribesh, 2004; Joshi et al., 2018). So, Daniel digs into this connection to help students be engaged.

While Daniel reports that he uses his ethnicity to connect with students and support their learning, he still tries to remove his personal political beliefs from his classroom in a similar manner to Jason. Daniel did not even want to share his political beliefs with me. He states:

I don't ever want to teach them what to think. Just like I don't tell you what my political leanings is, I don't tell them. Because I want them to feel free to share whatever feelings they have. . . . I want them to understand the reality, the facts, but understand that different groups are going to see things differently. And that we have to take into consideration everyone's views, but also not ignore our own.

Like Paul, Thomas, and Jason, Daniel says he takes his own personal political beliefs out of the classroom to help students learn "the facts." There is a distinction for Daniel between sharing his political beliefs and sharing his ethnicity. He believes his Hispanic ethnicity can be a point of connection with his students and enhance their learning. But, he thinks his political beliefs might

hinder his student's learning processes. Those he keeps to himself.

Citizenship Goal: Respect for Different Opinions

The last part of Daniel's comment — "we have to take into consideration everyone's views" — alludes to another citizenship learning goal several teachers discussed: developing understanding and respect for the opinions and perspectives of others, even if they disagree with them. Different teachers with varying backgrounds discussed this goal and how it relates to critical thinking, civil discourse, and developing one's own opinions. Gina from suburban Chicago states, "There are lots of perspectives and all. You don't have to agree with all of them, but you have to be aware that they're out there. How one person experiences history is going to be very different from another person." Another teacher from Georgia, Lisa, states:

In order for us to be able to interact and communicate with each other in an effective way, we need to understand where everybody else is coming from. We also have to understand that my American history can be different from your American history and it's different from the person sitting next to you that are in my classes. We're all coming from very different places. I think it teaches us tolerance – or I don't even like the word tolerance, because that to me just means if you're tolerating something that's like you're barely putting up with it – but in order for us to accept each other, we have to learn it.

From these comments, we see how teachers strive to help students recognize others' differences in a respectful manner. Teachers such as Daniel see removing personal beliefs from the classroom as a way to create a safe place for students to explore their and their classmates' perspectives. Through open dialogue, students will be more willing to share their viewpoints and not be hindered if they think their teacher disagrees with their opinion.

Teachers see respect for differing opinions as being especially important right now,

which influences their teaching methods. Tyler who teachers in Illinois articulates this view:

The increasing political divisions and adversarial tone taken when speaking about other fellow Americans from the extremes of both sides has resulted in my stressing that we all have a common bond regardless of political belief and the key to understanding one another is dialogue not dismissal.

Teachers in part describe demonstrating this by making space for their students' varying perspectives. When public figures cannot demonstrate how to communicate with respect, at least some teachers believe it is their job to help students learn these essential skills. In the context of current debates about history curricula, this citizenship goal makes teachers more likely to favor curriculum which incorporates multiple perspectives and promotes free thinking and open conversation. In contrast, they will be less likely to include curriculum which limits these skills and abilities.

Teaching Method: Allowing Beliefs to Influence Teaching Materials

Of the teachers who believe in not sharing their personal beliefs with their students, a subset of them made sure to mention that their beliefs have at least some impact on the curriculum they choose to present and how they present it. Even if they do not explicitly share their beliefs with students, they are cognizant of the ways their beliefs shape their selection of teaching materials. Gina, whom we saw at the very beginning of this chapter, articulates:

I think, absolutely, what we as educators choose to talk about is influenced by our personal biases. What we include, what we exclude is always going to be based on some of our biases and maybe it's just based on personal interest or knowledge or whatever, and sometimes it's on our beliefs. We have a curriculum that establishes what is essential that we have to address, but outside of that its very much people's biases are going to

influence that for sure. What I try to tell my students is, "I'm going to try to approach this from multiple perspectives, but you need to also call me out on it. Part of this is a discussion. I'm a human being, and human beings have bias."

While teachers do their best to help students learn and are cautious about sharing their own perspectives, teachers are never going to present exactly the same information.

Gina also emphasizes that state and district standards guide, but do not entirely determine, what teachers address in their classrooms. In Florida and Georgia, but not Illinois, there are state tests in U.S. history that assess students' knowledge and whether teachers covered the content in the state U.S. history standards (*State Education Practices*, 2018). There is often flexibility, though, in how teachers discuss the content in the standards, and they can bring in supplemental material. Teachers retain a large degree of autonomy in their classrooms (Tyack & Cuban, 2009, p. 9) which allows them to maintain an individualized style. As Gina states, whether it is based on interest, knowledge, or beliefs, each teacher will cover different materials. Several teachers that I interviewed discussed using materials that they had found through personal reading, such as the history of okra in the South, narratives of the Great Migration, and even the 1619 Project. As we think about teachers' beliefs and interests impacting their choice of instruction materials, it is probable that more personal preference shows up in classrooms than teachers might like to admit.

Christopher, a young teacher in rural Illinois, shares a similar sentiment to Gina. He shows the autonomy teachers have while also valuing an accurate portrayal of history.

Christopher states:

Everyone has biases including teachers, and if you don't recognize that you're affected somewhat by your bias, I just don't see how you can be doing your job right as a history

teacher. You got to know that you're biased. My department chair says, we teach history; we teach what happened in the past. We have to pick and choose what stories we're going to tell. There's not enough time to teach the whole of American history, but we don't make stuff up. The history of what happened in people's lives in this country isn't determined by me being a liberal.

Christopher's statement recognizes the autonomy of teachers in their classrooms along with the inability of people to ever be truly unbiased. As much as teachers might state that they are not biased teachers, we all have biased perceptions based on our social identities and experiences (Gershenson et al., 2016; Kumar et al., 2015). The fact that so many of the teachers I interviewed still try to be neutral or unbiased, however, shows how deeply held that value is among education professionals. Even though Christopher acknowledges that he has some say over the content he teaches in his class, he makes sure to underline that he is still teaching factual history.

Content Goal: Factual History

Factual history is the bedrock of other important values of objectivity and independence of thought. My interview with Dustin, who teaches in Florida, provides one of the clearest depictions of how he, and likely other U.S. history teachers, determine what is a fact. When I asked Dustin what the most important thing is that he wants his students to get out of his history class, he responds, "the truth." I asked him what the truth means, and he told me the truth is "historical facts that are supported by cited and sourced material from primary source documents accompanied by secondary sources that provide multiple lenses to view the content." Dustin's comment points to the idea of objectivity as it relates to how facts are produced through a scientific process of historical research.

As previously mentioned, teachers value showing multiple perspectives in the classroom.

Daniel states, "history is about different perspectives," and "history is a study of facts and the interpretation of those facts." As such, some teachers are also aware that the facts traditionally included in history classes are not completely neutral. Several teachers in different states discussed the Eurocentric or whitewashed version of U.S. history which has been presented to students in the past in history classes and how they try to counter that by showing different perspectives. This reveals an acknowledgement of some sort of agenda setting in the field of history education which values certain facts and perspectives over others.

Additionally, teachers want themselves and students to decide on their interpretation of history free from the influence of others. This sense of independence is important and relates to the critical thinking goals teachers have for students. Overall, most of the teachers I interviewed have complex views on what the study of history is and what it means. They believe history should be approached from different perspectives, acknowledge that some facts are emphasized more than others in historical narratives, and allow their students to draw their own conclusions about the nation's past. This emphasis on factual history coming from multiple perspectives reveals how teachers might respond to curricular challenges. Namely, they are likely to reject arguments about history that do not align with these professional historical standards.

Teaching Method: Sharing Personal Beliefs to Engage Students

While many teachers I interviewed describe withholding their personal political beliefs from students, not every teacher leaves their opinions at the school door. Some teachers report sharing their views with students if students inquire directly. For instance, one teacher stated, "Now if a kid asked me specifically what my personal views are, sometimes I openly respond." Other teachers say they directly share their beliefs without being asked. This last type of teacher is in the minority. Yet, they still follow the same principles of trying to use their backgrounds

and beliefs to enhance student learning.

Kelly states she uses her personal beliefs to engage students in the classroom. She has been teaching for over 20 years, with about half of her time at her current school in a small Florida town. Like other teachers, she studied social studies education and has a master's degree. Kelly has more conservative political and Christian beliefs. When I asked her if her personal identities and beliefs impact her teaching, she responded, "100%. I am a Southern Baptist, white female, so yes ma'am." She went on to describe how she got pushback from one parent for talking about Moses in her world history class. She responded to the parent that he was a real historical figure. She then told me about a recent scenario from her classroom:

The other day, we were having a debate on abortion, and I kept joking around with my kids. They would say stuff, and I would say, "abortion, oh you mean murder." The kids knew I was joking, and I was doing it to play the devil's advocate and get them riled up.

And the more riled up they get, the more they want to research and to prove me wrong. While Kelly brings her personal beliefs into the classroom about something that is very political at the current moment, she sees herself doing it in a way to push students to do research and understand their own beliefs better. From her point of view, she does not force her opinion on her students but makes sure they know another perspective.

Since Kelly teaches students in a public school who are required to take her class, they are likely not all intrinsically motivated to study U.S. history. Kelly shares that she employs her political beliefs as a tactic to support and stimulate student learning, not as a method of indoctrination or persuasion. Kelly's phrasing of playing "the devil's advocate" mirrors a comment Thomas made. Thomas describes, "I've tried to make it a heuristic in my class that no matter what your belief is I'm going to try to challenge you on it and give you the opposite

viewpoints." While Thomas withholds his personal opinions from the classroom, he and Kelly used the same tactic to encourage students to examine their beliefs. However much teachers choose to share of themselves with their students, ultimately, every teacher I interviewed explained that what they are trying to do in their job is to teach children necessary critical thinking skills, respect for others, and knowledge about U.S. history.

Content Goal: A Comprehensive Overview of U.S. History

In addition to teachers holding citizenship goals for their students and valuing factual history, the history teachers I interviewed want students to develop more accurate and complete conceptions of U.S. history. For many people, their high school U.S. history course will be the most comprehensive overview of U.S. history they ever receive. Teachers want their students to come away with different types of historical understandings, such as learning from past historical mistakes and discovering how our current moment developed out of past events. For instance, Daniel, who is from Chicago and connects with students through his Hispanic background, explains:

My personal view is that they have to have an understanding of how we got to the issues that we face today. And that can only come from an understanding of what things happened. And it's very difficult to be fully engaged with the issues that are going on today if you don't understand anything that happened in the past.

Daniel echoes statements made by other teachers when he articulates the importance of history classes in developing historical context. Many teachers see teaching a comprehensive overview of U.S. history – the good, the bad, and the ugly – as essential to developing thoughtful and engaged citizens.

Of the teachers I interviewed, over half place more emphasis on the skills developed

through studying history than the content itself. For instance, when I asked Christopher what is the most important thing he wants students to come away with from his U.S. history class, he responded, "while the content's important, it's really the skills that they learn in history – how to recognize cause and effect and how to disagree civilly with other people." I asked him why he thought that, and he told me he thinks the content is available for students to find if they are curious about it. And if they are not curious about it, they will not remember what he teaches them. By giving them the skills to evaluate sources critically and to communicate with others civilly, however, they will be able to access historical content if they become interested.

In the final analysis, both historical content and historical skills connect to the citizenship goals history teachers have for their students. The teachers I interviewed discuss how historical content and skills are also connected to students' academic, social, and civic development. In this, they reflect widely shared values and goals, not only among history teachers, but also in education more generally (Jacobsen & Rothstein, 2006). Overall, these goals for student learning that teachers hold constitute part of a teacher identity. I show later that teachers describe using these goals as a means to help justify their response to criticism, fitting in with professional identity literature that shows those in a profession have a shared culture which guide their work (Lamont, 2009).

Teacher Values and Curricular Challenges

The citizenship and content goals are at the heart of what U.S. history teachers see themselves doing. There are variations in terms of how much teachers subscribe to these values, but they matter. Additionally, three quarters of the teachers I interviewed attended some type of education program for their undergraduate or graduate degrees. This is roughly in line with the 63 percent of high school social studies teachers in the United States who have degrees in

education (National Center for Education Statistics, 2019). In these programs, and in subsequent education conferences, professional development, and conversation with their colleagues, teachers develop a shared culture. A major finding from my study is that this shared culture creates a history teacher identity which transcends regional and local differences between teachers. New institutional theory and professional identity literature might lead us to expect this finding that the expectations and culture of the educational sector at large influence educators' values and decision-making (Binder, 2002, p. 22; Lamont, 2009).

As conservative critics have increasingly called into question the practices and materials of history teachers, it is important to understand the mindset that most teachers will bring to these challenges. In the rest of this thesis, I will show how viewing educators as members of a shared culture explains their responses to challenges to U.S. history curriculum. Teachers are unlikely to abandon their deeply held beliefs without a good reason and buying into the way the challenge is framed (Binder, 2002). When the 1619 Project was published in 2019, some teachers were primed to use it as a supplemental material to enhance conversation, critical thinking, and the understanding of different viewpoints. The 1619 Project aims to promote conversation about the origin of the United States, and this is likely to resonate with teachers whose learning goals include critical thinking and understanding varying perspectives. In contrast, as I show in chapter five, even teachers who do not use the 1619 Project are likely to shy away from the conservative critics seeking to limit it or limit the teaching of factual history related to slavery and racism in the United States.

As conservative challengers start to call out teachers for what they term the "neo-Marxist propaganda" that is the 1619 Project (Cotton, 2020a) and describe how "students and even teachers are under constant threat by Critical Race Theory advocates who are attempting to

manipulate classroom content," (Staff of Governor DeSantis, 2021) my research suggests that those teaching history on the ground, like the teachers I interviewed, will have a hard time taking them seriously. This is especially the case since many teachers are not closely following these debates and never have or will use the 1619 Project or critical race theory in their classrooms. Additionally, the teachers I interviewed all report that they are trying to do the exact opposite of indoctrinating children by helping them learn to analyze sources and put events into context, so they can make informed decisions. In fact, teachers from all parts of the political spectrum told me exactly that. One teacher from the South who identifies as a libertarian states:

I'm not in the business [of] propagandizing students. The truth and facts speak for themselves, and students can come to their own conclusions. . . . It's not for me to tell them what to think, but if you provide the historical facts presented with evidence, the students can come to their own conclusions on the content.

Many teachers are doing their best in a very polarized time to prepare their students to be the next generation of citizens. They allow students to engage with a variety of materials to come to their own opinions. This, however, can be more challenging amid the current contention surrounding history education. One teacher from Georgia who identifies as a moderate progressive finds the debates old and draining:

I'm tired. I'm tired of people making the teaching of our history a political fight and using teachers as scapegoats or pegging us as villains trying to indoctrinate the delicate, impressionable young minds of our nation. I have found that, generally speaking, students want to talk about the hard issues and difficult topics. And they are mature enough to handle the messy history. If there is a problem, it is usually with the parents. But I believe the more we teach history correctly, and not shy away from the difficult and controversial

topics, the better prepared our future adults will be to face the challenges of our country.

As teachers try to do their jobs, some simply ignore the debates. Others are not able to, however, and have a choice to make about how much to bend to the conservative critics and how much to stand their ground.

We see in the next chapter the way regional and local situations affect how teachers approach the history of race relations and slavery and how much they need to deal with these outside challenges to their classes. Many teachers reject the claims of conservative critics. That does not mean, however, that they are completely immune to the rhetoric surrounding how they should do their job. The current chapter considers what teachers have in common and how those values inherently contradict the challenges they face. The next chapter focuses on the ways regional and local differences in the teachers' locations affect how they teach and their relation to conservative challenges to U.S. history.

Chapter 4: Regional and Local Factors which Influence History Teachers

On June 10, 2021, the Florida State Board of Education voted unanimously against instruction in Florida schools which they perceive to challenge traditional American values. Among other topics, they banned "the teaching of Critical Race Theory, meaning the theory that racism is not merely the product of prejudice, but that racism is embedded in American society and its legal systems in order to uphold the supremacy of white persons." They also state, "Instruction may not utilize material from the 1619 Project and may not define American history as something other than the creation of a new nation based largely on universal principles stated in the Declaration of Independence" (Required Instruction Planning, 2021, sec. 3b).

Similarly, the previous month, the governor of Georgia sent a letter to the Georgia Board of Education encouraging its members to take steps against the teaching of critical race theory. Then, exactly one week before the Florida rule, the Georgia Board passed a resolution warning against teaching about systemic racism and mandating teaching a diversity of perspectives on current events. While Georgia's resolution is less direct than Florida's, it also states that the members of the board of education believe educators should not use instructional materials or practices "that serve to inculcate in students the following concepts . . . that the advent of slavery in the territory that is now the United States constituted the true founding of the United States" (A Resolution of the State, 2021, sec. 6). Along with other concepts related to critical race theory, the State Board of Education essentially is against the teaching of the 1619 Project.

In sharp contrast to Florida and Georgia, earlier in 2021, the Illinois General Assembly called for increased education on minority racial and ethnic groups in the United States through a

bill requiring the study of Asian Americans (*SB0648*, 2021). Prior to this legislation, the Illinois Department of Education released a 2020 report on social studies education across the state. The report laments: "The assumption of equity of power, rights, and voice" across groups, which is seen in social studies classrooms in Illinois and "can prevent the exploration of the inequities of power, rights, and voice in the present and throughout history based on sociodemographic characteristics" (Illinois Social Science Standards Review, 2020). The entire report discusses a need for social studies educators to include more "non-dominant cultural narratives" in their classrooms. How well educators will put these recommendations and legislation into practice is still to be seen. The report is evidence, however, that the state aims to acknowledge inequality with their social studies curriculum and values the incorporation of more diverse narratives — which is the exact opposite of what the Florida and Georgia Boards of Education seem to desire.

These state-level contexts profoundly affect the teachers interviewed for this study. The teachers I interviewed in the North and South share similar values, teaching objectives, and the view that history is based on facts. Teacher location, however, informs how current debates about history education challenge their individual teaching experiences. As previously outlined, there is a long history of regional and local differences in the U.S. history education students receive. In the first half of the twentieth century, schools in the North and South often taught competing narratives about the Civil War. And some classrooms across the nation with mostly or entirely Black students discussed Black history and literature while white students learned from overtly racist textbooks (Zimmerman, 2002). To see the legacy these historical and cultural differences left, this chapter compares how teachers in Illinois and teachers in Florida and Georgia see themselves as teaching the history of slavery and racism.

In this chapter, I discuss my finding of more contention about the role of slavery and

racism – past and present – in Georgia and Florida compared to in Illinois. This means that teachers in the South describe facing more concrete curricular challenges than their northern counterparts. Moreover, local factors also influence how teachers see their teaching goals and the way curricular challenges impact their classrooms. Overall, I show that teachers in Northern urban regions articulate receiving the most support in teaching about slavery and racism from state government, district administrators, and community members. Compared to teachers in the South or rural regions, northern, urban teachers feel relatively shielded from conservative critics.

Uniformity in Views on Race Relations in Illinois

The drive for an inclusive social studies curriculum in Illinois seems to have influenced Gina and her colleagues in the suburbs of Chicago. Gina describes the work of the history teachers in her district which aligns with the goals the Illinois General Assembly and Department of Education outline:

So, we are really proud of our history curriculum. . . . every unit we actually have this document where kids spend a day or two days looking at what were African Americans doing at this time period, what were women, what were LGBTQ populations doing at this time period. At this point, we're doing a better job of making sure every unit we're bringing in these multiple perspectives, but that's pretty new. That's new.

When I asked where her curriculum comes from, Gina responded, "So, it's kind of dialing it down to what they [history teachers in her district] think is essential, always keeping in mind what the state standards and the local standards are." Gina also mentions, "at our school we were encouraged to address January 6 with our students. We've been encouraged to talk about the Black Lives Matter movement and when it turned to riots." At the state, district, and school level, Gina finds support in discussing past and present race-related topics.

This holds true for most teachers from Illinois that I interviewed. None of them discussed the institutions for which they work dissuading them from covering slavery or racial inequality. To be sure, not every teacher receives the same encouragement as Gina, but they at least articulate being free to do so if they want. The teachers I interviewed from Chicago were particularly likely to receive backing from their school district to teach about race-related issues. The Chicago Public Schools have done a lot of work to create relevant curriculum for their Black and Hispanic student body. I discuss the details of this more when I examine the use of the 1619 Project in chapter five. The point here is that Chicago Public School teachers are not entirely unique compared to their suburban and rural counterparts in Illinois. As Fullan (2001) articulates, departments of education, government agencies, school district personnel and principals have an important role to play in the implementation of education practices. This is why it is significant that these teachers from Illinois find support to teach race-related issues.

In addition to finding similar institutional support, teachers from Illinois describe historical slavery and racism in the context of present-day racial inequalities. Caleb's discussions of racism and slavery most clearly illustrate this point. Caleb is in his second year teaching in Illinois at a mostly white high school. He begins his U.S. history class right before the Civil War. Then, he says, "We connect slavery, as we move now forward after the Civil War, with racism as a similar thing and how that really still affects our country from way back when to now." Despite teaching in a majority white school and in an area that leans Republican politically, Caleb describes actively encouraging his students to see the effects of historical racism on the United States today. Daniel, a teacher from Chicago who we saw last chapter using his Hispanic identity to connect with students, also describes how he teaches about race relations:

Racial justice has not been accomplished in this country. . . . If you look at any

marginalized population, there is still a long way to go. And a lot of that has parallels with what is honestly America's darkest mark, which was slavery.

Both Daniel and Caleb, who teach in vastly different environments within the same state, want their students to see that these injustices are not limited to the past. Despite having local and personal differences, they both frame classroom discussions of racism and slavery in similar manners.

Divided Views on Race Relations in Florida and Georgia

In Florida and Georgia, discussions of race relations are much more openly contentious than in the North, and teachers from the South have more varied discussions of race relations. On one level, most teachers in Florida and Georgia also make sure to emphasize that racial justice is not accomplished. For instance, Megan, who teaches at her alma mater in rural Florida, states, "So, I approach racism as something that definitely has happened in our past and, unfortunately, something that continues today and try to instill some kind of hope that my students could be the change." Megan's statement sounds extremely similar to those made by Caleb and Daniel in Illinois as it connects past racism with the present. She is among the southern teachers that actively work towards improving students' understandings about race relations and the impact of slavery in the United States today.

Tracy also explains how racism still affects us today in a similar way to some teachers from Illinois. Tracy is a self-described white, Southern Baptist who teaches in rural Georgia and avers that she "used to be way more conservative than I am now." She reports that she and her husband have debates about whether she currently teaches critical race theory in her classroom with her thinking she does and her husband thinking she does not. Tracy articulates:

When you talk about critical race theory, you talk about that racism is embedded into the

bedrock of what America is. It is; it was founded on racism. . . . America can be post racial like it could be post dinosaur right, I mean something has to hit America, and we have to turn into something else, so it was founded on racism.

Tracy told me she thinks her comments about racism entrenched in American society are "a little bit more on the liberal side" since she lives in rural Georgia. She recognizes that her conservative colleagues might disagree with her statements about how racism is so closely tied to the growth and development of the United States. This reflects Tracy's local context. When teachers from Illinois make similar comments about systemic racism, they did not add any caveats that their views were more "liberal" or describe how their colleague might strongly disagree with them.

While some teachers from Florida and Georgia, like Megan and Tracy, describe racism in similar ways to the teachers in Illinois, there are important differences as well. Megan and Tracy's own beliefs do not always completely align with teachers from Illinois. Additionally, other teachers from the South hold vastly differing views. As Tracy continued to talk about critical race theory later in the interview, she describes:

Well, it wasn't me; it wasn't you [who participated in slavery]. It wasn't anything that I did. The part of critical race theory that I disagree with is the reparations, you know,

because I don't think that anybody needs to be paid for what happened 400 years ago.

While Tracy described how racism is systemically incorporated into American society, she shirked personal responsibility. In stating, "it wasn't me; it wasn't you," she distances herself and current students from the actions of historical racists and aligns herself with teachers who de-emphasize the continued advantages whites have today that stem from past racism.

Jason makes a similar comment to Tracy: "I don't try to make them feel bad, you know. Especially my kids who are white, I don't try to make them feel that. Like 'I know your ancestor

[trails off].' I don't do that." As does Derek. After describing how he hopes his students come away with a more honest understanding of the origin of the United States and how that still affects us today, Derek states:

And like I'm definitely not into the "woe is me because I'm a white male or anything." but what I always say is to my other white male students, "when we're talking about this, and slavery's horrible, and people did horrible things, I'm not telling you to hate yourself for being white. I'm just saying this is what it is. You're aware of it, and then it's up to you to decide whether or not you want to fix it."

These caveats southern teachers add to their statements about slavery are unique to them. None of the teachers I interviewed from Illinois included statements of this kind. I highly doubt any of them encourage white self-hatred or students of color to hate whites as that would be counterproductive to their goals of understanding multiple perspectives and student growth or development. Importantly, and in contrast to teachers I interviewed from the South, they did not see the need to add this clarification when talking with me. Whether or not these clarifying statements from southern teachers arise from personal beliefs or experiences of pushback for their teaching styles, it points to a situation in which southern teachers are more cautious about discussing racism in a straightforward manner. We can see this reticence arising from the context and milieu of the South where views on racism are more divergent and controversial.

So far, we have seen some southern teachers keen on expanding students' understandings that race issues still affect us today and some who add caveats to this understanding. Other politically right-leaning southern teachers, however, have very different views on racism. Kelly, who described challenging her students to research their beliefs on abortion, spent an extended amount of time discussing the ways she and her white students faced racism. Although, she also

emphasized that they experienced less racism than her Black students. Kelly asks her students:

"How many of you have experienced racism before?" And you'll have white and Black [kids] raise their hands. And then also "how many of you have experienced it on a daily basis?" And it's always only Black kids. And I say, "now I want you to look around the room and see what if you were the one who experienced it daily?" Because I've experienced racism as a white woman, I taught in all Black schools, and I experienced some of the worst racism of my life. They called [me] things that I never thought I would be called, but if I had experienced that all the time, I would probably be an angry person.

Sociologists often define racism as "a system of racial inequality that benefits whites at the expense of people of color" (DiAngelo, 2016, p. 265). This means "no black American or other American of color can be racist in the deepest sense of this concept" (Johnson et al., 2000, p. 95). Others, however, frequently describe prejudice based on race as racism, like Kelly does. While Kelly's definition of racism does not match that of a sociologist, she points out that her Black students experience racism much more regularly than her white students. She tries to use that to explain how we do not know where someone is coming from or why they might be acting in a certain way because we do not have the same experiences as them. Kelly aims to use this lesson to promote one of the overarching learning goals history teachers have: developing respect for those who have different backgrounds or experiences.

Another teacher, Dustin, had an unconventional goal for his students' learning about race; he wants students to come away with, "an understanding of how the Democrat party is largely responsible for our country's poor race relations." In this case, Dustin is referring to the one-party Jim Crow South and not the modern-day Democratic Party. Dustin continues, "The Democrat party is the party of Indian Removal, slavery, the KKK, and Jim Crow." To be sure,

Dustin was not the only teacher I interviewed who described how students are often surprised that the Democratic Party played a major role in defending slavery and racism. None of the other teachers, however, said that was the main understanding they want students to develop. While Dustin is a bit of an outlier, his unique views illustrate that not all teachers from the South have the same goals; there is more diversity in their hopes for students and in their understandings of racism and racial history. These discussions of racism and slavery illuminate the setting in which teachers from Florida and Georgia teach. While teachers in Illinois are relatively on the same page, differences between teachers from these two southern states reflect differences in beliefs in their communities and a more fractured and contentious context. Only 30 percent of white Southerners believe that socioeconomic differences between white and Black Americans are due to discrimination whereas 44 percent of white Southerners believe the differences are due to a lack of will (*Get GSS Data | NORC*, 2018). This context affects the closeness of the current curricular challenges to these teachers which I examine in the next chapter.

While teachers from the South have more varying views and ways of teaching about racism than the teachers I interviewed from Illinois, most every teacher focused on the ways racism disadvantaged Black and Hispanic students. And almost none of the teachers I interviewed in the North or South discussed the ways whites benefit from this inequality. To be sure, I never asked a question specifically about white privilege. Yet, we spent a substantial proportion of each interview talking about race issues, meaning there was time for it to arise.

An exception is Lisa who mentions white privilege. Perhaps this is because Lisa has a master's degree in applied sociology and is familiar with these discussions. Lisa states:

A lot of my students do not believe that white privilege exists. That can be, it can be very difficult to try to get around or to explain it. And like I said, I think that might be why I'm

not teaching that [U.S. history] right now, because I would be explaining that [white privilege] and parents might be getting upset with me.

Lisa's comment "parents might be getting upset with me" is commonly invoked by the teachers I interviewed. It shows how the surrounding community of where a teacher works affects their teaching and suggests that local characteristics affect the way teachers discuss and teach the history of race relations and slavery. Lisa is "pretty liberal and left leaning living in an uber conservative area." She teaches social studies in rural Georgia at a school which is over 70 percent white. While Lisa has taught U.S. history in the past, her school assigned her to teach economics this year. Lisa speculated to me, "I kind of think the reason that I might be teaching economics this year is because they were little scared to let me teach U.S. history. Again, in this current climate and things with CRT and all that." Lisa invokes both the area that she lives in and the present climate when discussing her current teaching situation. Historically, the South has been prone to fights over the presentation of the actions of white Southerners in classrooms. Groups such as the Sons of Confederate Veterans and the United Daughters of the Confederacy, which are both still in existence, led these charges (Zimmerman, 2002).

Concrete Curricular Challenges in Florida and Georgia

More teachers in the South who I interviewed are in communities which do not support the discussion of race-related topics. This takes place both in terms of the lack of institutional backing teachers receive surrounding discussions on race relations and the reactions they might elicit from the surrounding community. For instance, Lindsey who teaches in Atlanta, Georgia, states, "I have heard if you dive too deep on slavery some white parents do tend to be upset." Megan also describes how she has been told, "it's not my place necessarily to tell my students exactly what's happening, but that's their parents' job to educate them on what's happening in the

world, especially with current events with Black Lives Matter." From these comments, we see these teachers can face criticism for discussing race topics in their classrooms too much. As Fullan (2001) describes, parents and communities can be important partners in educational change, and they can also be limiting factors when they disagree with what takes place in their students' classrooms. In the South, this is more likely to occur surrounding race topics making curricular challenges appear in concrete ways for some southern teachers, particularly those who want students to grasp the role of race more fully in U.S. history. In the next chapter, we will explore how teachers respond to this perceived threat of criticism.

In addition to upset parents, a few southern teachers mentioned their administrators or states restricting how they teach about race relations for a variety of reasons. For instance, in response to white parents being upset about teaching about racism, Lindsey described, "Teachers do get messages from administrators on changing our teaching methods" surrounding how indepth they discuss race-related issues. Administrators, and in particular the principal, are "most likely to be in a position to shape the organizational conditions" (Fullan, 2001, p. 83). Hence, they can play a large role in dissuading teachers from talking about controversial topics.

Also, some of the teachers I interviewed from Georgia described their states having standards or policies which limit the teaching of race relations. For instance, Michelle states, "if I taught just the straight Georgia Board of Education's standards, I'd say 5 of the 22 standards mention Blacks, and it's usually something tacked on to the end. I try to expand that." Since little in the Georgia standards focuses on Black history, it falls to individual teachers to enlarge their focus to include more lessons on Black Americans. When I looked at Georgia's standards, I found ten out of twenty-three standards make at least a vague reference to Black Americans. This, however, includes statements such as "[e]xamine the historic nature of the presidential

election of 2008" and "[d]escribe the emergence of modern forms of cultural expression including the origins of jazz and the Harlem Renaissance" (Georgia Department of Education, 2016). Lisa also comments on the Georgia standards:

Here in Georgia with the standards that we have, it is really hard to even get into some of the really interesting things. Some of the slave narratives and things of that nature. We do just have to - we have to get through the material.

Since the teachers must cover the material in the standards for the state test students take at the end of their course, there is not a lot of other room for teachers to expand upon the curricular guidance. So, teachers see the Georgia state guidelines as a limiting factor in the teaching of race relations and slavery. Being in the South with the history of white resistance to learning the fullness and contradictions of U.S. history (Zimmerman, 2002), teachers who want to dive deeper into anti-Black racism and the enduring impacts of slavery are largely on their own.

Given this environment and the lack of support teachers receive, it is unsurprising that for the teachers I interviewed in Florida and Georgia, knowledge about Black history and teaching race relations rarely comes from state, district, or school sources. Only one teacher from the South discussed institutional support which encourages the teaching of Black history or race relations. Megan discusses how the Florida standards consider African American history and the history of other marginalized groups. Indeed, every section in the Florida standards, has a benchmark like this one from the World War I period: "Compare the experiences Americans (African Americans, Hispanics, Asians, women, conscientious objectors) had while serving in Europe" (*Next Generation Sunshine State*, 2014). Yet, these standards do not always translate to support for teaching about diverse experiences or the lasting effects of past inequalities.

In contrast, most teachers from Florida and Georgia who discussed new learnings on

racism said it comes from their own studies or continuing education. Derek from Florida finds his curriculum, "from definitely personal reading. We don't have a ton of professional development here – definitely not professional development targeted to history classes or history teachers." Prior to this personal reading, Derek taught what he learned in school which was "the whitewashed stuff, which is totally normal, especially down South." Derek states, "I kind of was passing that on not maliciously," but he "would talk about things in that [the Civil War] was also about states' rights or that kind of stuff. And now I just don't really even entertain that per se." If Derek had not taken the initiative to keep educating himself on his own, he might still be teaching information which professional historians dismiss. This relates to the lack of institutional support and emphasis on history professional development along with the content teachers learn in teacher training programs. While this is not my thesis's focus, it is important to note that in Derek's official preparation to earn and maintain his teaching credentials, he did not spend extended time learning about slavery. This again points to the environment, in which teachers like Derek work, where some people still promote false narratives about the Civil War.

Like Derek, Lisa describes how she does a lot of personal reading. Showing me *The Warmth of Other Suns* by Isabel Wilkerson about the Great Migration, she asked "Have you read this book? It's amazing." I responded I had not, and Lisa continued, "I've certainly upped my reading. I've got this one, and after I finish this is another one to get started on. I think that we have to constantly be educating ourselves." Lisa demonstrates a commitment to personally educate herself on U.S. history and particularly Black history to continue growing as a teacher.

Not every teacher has the time, resources, or inclination to put in this amount of extra time learning. Lisa told me she recommends the books she reads to her colleagues. She says, however, "Now, will they read it? No. I don't know, maybe teachers in other areas that aren't so

white and conservative would have a different response, but I mean that's been my experience here. Yeah, it's all on me." The teachers who put in the extra effort to continue educating themselves are unique among their colleagues. The southern teachers I interviewed mostly do not receive professional development from their schools or districts to understand slavery and racism more fully. In the case of Georgia, the state does not encourage teaching these topics. To echo Lisa's statement – it is all on them. This differs sharply from Gina's experience where history teachers in her district sat down together to make their curriculum more inclusive. Because of this, southern U.S. history teachers tend to face curricular challenges more directly.

Abstract Curricular Challenges in Illinois

In contrast to the South, overall, Illinois teachers operate in a setting more supportive of teaching about slavery and racism in the United States. Few teachers in Illinois discussed parents challenging them or administrators telling them to not address slavery or racism. These differences in environment can make a distinction in how open teachers are to addressing racism head-on in the classroom (Fullan, 2001). In addition, the different setting means that teachers in Illinois rarely experienced specific curricular challenges from conservative critics, whether that be parents or politicians. Still, many mentioned them in the abstract. For instance, some teachers from Illinois discuss debates in other states. Paul describes, "It's unfortunate that they hijacked the term critical race theory because it takes away, doing my own research, it takes away from what the actual topic is. Because now you got states like Florida banning it." Matthew also describes, "But when I hear about states that, for example, want to call, what did they call it? Slavery was Something Labor. They, I don't know if you heard, that it was Texas." While Matthew could not remember the exact reference (possibly it was to a 2015 story of a Texas textbook describing enslaved Africans in the immigration chapter as "workers" arriving in the

United States), he references a challenge which does not affect him personally (Isensee, 2015).

Not every teacher from Illinois, however, discussed the challenges surrounding teaching racism and slavery in remote terms. Christopher, who teaches in a moderately conservative area of rural Illinois, states:

Whenever there is something that's controversial you run the risk of students and therefore parents hearing it and then turning off. . . . And I'm not going to risk that with my kids. I teach primarily white kids who need it, and I can't risk them checking out because I've used language that they're conditioned to not like.

Christopher holds similar fear to some of the southern teachers of parents getting upset at his teaching content. In contrast to Paul and Matthew, Christopher does not experience the current history curricular debates in the abstract. He worries that parents and students in his district could react negatively to him diving too deeply into racial issues which might be seen as controversial. Christopher's statement reveals that regional differences between the North and South cannot fully describe the ways teachers currently experience and respond to the curricular debates.

Local Differences

Of the teachers interviewed, there are divides which transcend region and instead correspond to whether the teachers teach in a mostly white school district or a district that has predominantly students of color. Nine times out of ten, student demographics align with school location, with urban areas more likely to have majority students of color and rural and suburban areas more likely to have a large white student population. Additionally, every urban area in my study also leans liberal and only one of the suburban and rural areas leans liberal with the rest leaning conservative as shown in Appendix 1. This roughly aligns with national trends where urban areas have more registered Democratic voters and rural areas more Republican voters.

Suburban areas are more mixed and fall somewhere in between (Parker et al., 2018). These local characteristics reinforce each other and influence teachers in a way similar to regional location.

The student demographics of the schools in my study reveal patterns of a segregated education system. Upon organizing the schools by the percent of the student body that is white, I had on one end schools that are over 99 percent students of color. At the other extreme, I had a school that is nearly 90 percent white, which is the school where Christopher teaches in rural Illinois. That fact in and of itself is not remarkable as school segregation is a well-known and much-studied phenomenon (e.g., Fiel, 2015; Reardon & Owens, 2014). However, seven out of the eight schools in Illinois are on the extremes of being mostly students of color or mostly white, with all the schools from the South falling between these extremes. My sample of schools aligns with the broader trend in Illinois, Florida, and Georgia. In the 2011 to 2012 school year, Orfield et al. (2014) found schools in Illinois were more segregated than schools in Florida and Georgia on five out of six different segregation measurements.

The largest difference between teachers of students who are majority students of color and student bodies that are largely white is the way they discuss their hopes for their students after lessons around slavery and race relations. Some teachers in majority white schools focused more on the idea that students need to know that race issues still affect the United States today. They think their students might not be aware of that because they live in an insulated, majority-white community. Gina in Illinois describes this most succinctly:

Primarily because 60% of our population is white, I hope they come away with a better understanding of how something like slavery could still be impacting us today. We often hear people say "I didn't have slaves; my grandparents didn't have slaves. Why are we still being punished for this? Why is this still a thing?" Because we need to recognize that

over generations racism has caused problems even into today.

Gina hopes that her students gain an understanding and empathy for the way others experience the world, even if they do not regularly see the problems racism causes. This goal fits in with the broader goal of gaining respect for those who have different experiences and beliefs that many teachers hold for their students. While the specifics of this hope are different for Gina and other teachers of mostly white students, the overarching idea is the same.

Michelle, who teaches in a rural area of Georgia that is majority white and conservative, has a similar hope for her students as Gina does. Michelle states:

I hope they come away with a much more complete understanding of how race relations have shaped our country today. I hope students realize that our history is complicated and not always pretty. And I'll be candid here, as I teach in the deep South, I hope to see students stop embracing the Confederate flag as a positive symbol.

Here regional and local factors come together to influence the way Michelle wants her students to gain understanding of other perspectives and a knowledge of the content about race relations in the United States.

We see the combined influence of regional and local factors most clearly on the Chicago teachers. Chicago is deeply and profoundly segregated, and this is reflected in schools. The city has a large minority student population and looks for innovative ways to support student education. In Aaron's U.S. history class, he sees himself "deconstructing popular narratives and trying to maybe restructure history and not a dominant narrative, not a Eurocentric view on what history is." He wants to be "reconstructing history to incorporate more diverse points." This description is not too far off from the work that the other teachers I interviewed from Chicago describe doing to incorporate a wider variety of perspectives into their classes. Additionally, the

description aligns with historical trends. For instance, in the 1960s, Chicago provided Black history electives in high schools. But, students did not express interest in them in predominately white schools, so only schools with mostly students of color kept them (Zimmerman, 2002).

More broadly speaking, this is similar to the discourse which took place 90 years ago. White school boards in the North and South often encouraged Black students to learn about Black history. They, however, did not try to teach the same history to their white students (Zimmerman, 2002). There were white and Black educators and activists who supported Black history, as long as only Black students learned it. While multicultural education for all students is much more widely accepted today as is evidenced in my interviews, the vestiges of segregated schools and segregated history education still are found today.

For instance, many teachers discussed their hopes for students in terms of race relations in much more concrete terms for their students of color than their white students. Aaron describes, "I think history is a great tool, that we have something interesting to practice skills, and also give them tools of liberation from the change that might keep them down generationally." Tracy also has a similar desire. She hopes for her Black students, especially her Black male students, "that they see that there's more out there than what you see. That your reality doesn't have to be your future, doesn't have to be your destiny. That you can flip that script, that you can change." These teachers seek to use history as an example of how students can make a better life for themselves and overcome the generational hardships they have experienced. Teachers of students of color discuss how this is relevant because they know their students and their students' ancestors have experienced this inequality.

In contrast, teachers of white students wanted them to be aware that racism is a problem, but they rarely focus on the impact it has on their students' lives. I cannot verify what teachers

tell me and see what is going on in their classrooms. This suggests, however, that perhaps students of color are being prepared to face racial issues and deal with the challenges of inequality while white students are less likely gain the same education and see the role they can play in reducing inequality. Research shows that when students learn to respect those of different identities along with discussions of historical and contemporary racism, it helps all students, including white students, to become more aware of their implicit biases (Byrd, 2016). Hence, there are benefits to all students learning about race issues in concrete terms. That is not to say that every teacher of white students does not do a good job encouraging their students to see the role they can play in making the United States more equitable. For instance, Lisa states:

I hope students come away more anti-racist. You know, it used to just be – I can say that I'm not racist – but there has to be action behind those words. It can't just be a lie learned in class. I want them, I hope that as they go out and become involved citizens that they are citizens that are a voice for change.

While Lisa is unique in this evocation of hoping students will become anti-racist, her hope that students become involved citizens is not rare at all as it stems from the citizenship goals that are widely held among U.S. history teachers. Today, however, Lisa is still afraid for her job if she dives too deeply into racism and what it means to be anti-racist. Clearly, the long history of contention about race in U.S. history classrooms is not over.

Overall, teachers' views on racism and how much support they have or challenges they face in teaching race-related topics emerge from and reveal the local and regional environment in which teachers operate. This fits in with a conception of places having their own different discursive configurations, character, and traditions (Molotch et al., 2000). We look more closely at how these regional and local differences affect teachers and how teachers respond to

conservative critics in the next chapter through a discussion of a teaching resource which is often evoked when it comes to these curricular challenges: the 1619 Project.

Chapter 5: The 1619 Project and Teachers' Responses to Conservative Critics

Two years ago, 400 copies of the 1619 Project arrived in Aaron's Chicago classroom.

Aaron describes how it occurred:

It came from nowhere, literally they just dropped off this box and said, "hey you got to teach this now." It's actually so fascinating to me because I don't agree with these rightwing people's view on it, but I do think it's great that it literally just showed up. It was just in my room. They were like, "you got to teach this magazine stuff." It's crazy. And I don't even know, no one talked to me about it. It just popped up in my room one day.

This appearance of the *New York Times Magazine* issues of the 1619 Project is a part of a broader push by the Chicago Public Schools to incorporate more diverse teaching materials into their curriculum and become a more equitable school district (*Equity at CPS*, n.d.). The Chicago Public Schools publicly adopted the 1619 Project in their social studies classrooms shortly after its publication in 2019. They, however, are unique in their district-wide push of the project. Only a handful of other districts have quite so publicly adopted the 1619 Project in their schools, including Buffalo, New York; Newark, New Jersey; and Washington D.C. (Riley, 2020).

The 1619 Project fits in with the Chicago Public Schools' plans to improve student achievement, which draws from research about multicultural education. Activists and scholars often discuss culturally responsive teaching and content relating to students' own racial or ethnic group as a buffer against lower quality educational outcomes (Byrd, 2016; Epstein, 2008; Gay, 2010). At the Chicago Public Schools, Black, Hispanic, and Native American students graduate at lower rates than their white and Asian peers (*Metrics | Chicago Public Schools*, n.d.). Since

over 80 percent of the students who attend Chicago schools are Black or Hispanic, the district is looking for innovative ways to support student learning. They draw on many teaching resources, in addition to the 1619 Project, which center the experiences of Black and Hispanic Americans.

While the Chicago Public Schools see the 1619 Project as a useful teaching resource, it is highly critiqued by conservative critics, and reactions to it exemplify current contention surrounding history education in the United States. The teachers I interviewed for this project have a wide range of views on the 1619 Project itself and its value as a resource for teaching. This chapter looks more closely at how teachers describe having used or not used the 1619 Project in their discussion of slavery and race relations in their classrooms. Additionally, it considers how that curricular decision fits in, reinforces, or intervenes in the practices taking place in high school U.S. history classrooms.

I argue, specifically, that teachers' responses to the 1619 Project are less affected by the politics of the moment than critics imagine. Rather, they are grounded in their professional commitments to support student learning alongside their very real time and capacity constraints. The U.S. history teachers I interviewed believe in the historical fact about the impact of racism and slavery on U.S. society and desire to see students develop as citizens and know their nation's history. This directly guides their reaction to conservative challenges to history education. Even if teachers do not use the 1619 Project, they still describe teaching about slavery and racism in similar ways. Although teachers are aware of contention surrounding the content taught in U.S. history classes and in some cases make curricular decisions based on these conflicts, their teaching methods and materials involve as minimal impact from outsiders as their situation allows. For these reasons, I conclude teachers mostly hold negative views of these conservative challenges and critics.

Benefits and Challenges of Using the 1619 Project

Bringing the 1619 Project into classrooms, whether that be history, English, journalism, art, or other classes, was never meant to completely replace the work teachers are already doing. The 1619 project offers materials that teachers can use to complement their already established curricula and lessons. Indeed, the Pulitzer Center, which partnered with the *New York Times* to bring the 1619 Project into classrooms, states, "The 1619 Project is not a complete history of the United States, but, rather, expands our collective understanding of the legacy of slavery in America and the contributions of Black Americans to the nation" (Pulitzer Center, n.d., p. 2).

Correspondingly, the teachers I interviewed who use the project do so in small ways. Paul from Chicago describes, "I use it as supplemental material. It's not something that my whole day is based upon." Mary, who teaches in Florida, likewise explains, "I've pulled different articles and pieces of information" to help students learn about slavery and race relations. Derek, who is also from Florida, is pretty sure he came across the 1619 Project through Twitter. He subsequently said he started to use some of the writing in the 1619 Project at the beginning of his U.S. history classes when teaching about slavery. Whether these teachers found the project on their own like Derek or are in a district which requires them to use it like Paul, the initial use of the 1619 Project in their classrooms was nothing out of the ordinary. These teachers thought the project could provide valuable insight into U.S. history. Thus, they used it in a similar way to the over 85 percent of social studies teachers who assign supplemental texts in their classrooms (National Assessment of Educational Progress, 2010). Mary expresses that, to her, the purpose of history education in public schools is "to teach how we came to where we are today as a society - the good, the bad, and the ugly." The use of the 1619 Project is one source, out of many, to support student understanding of how our current society came to be.

In many cases, the 1619 Project fits in with how teachers already teach about the history of slavery and Black Americans. For instance, when Aaron read over the 1619 Project magazine that showed up in his classroom, he remembers thinking, "we talked about this; we had kind of built this stuff up already. I've been teaching it." Aaron goes on to describe how he uses the 1619 Project to promote critical thinking in his classroom. The main idea he wants students to get out of the project is "do you agree that this is how we should look at history? Or should we kind of go with the narrative that we have already told ourselves? Can we maybe incorporate all of it in?" Ultimately, Aaron wants students to both develop their own opinions on the founding narrative of the United States and to realize that they do not need to view America's founding only through the traditional lens or through the lens of the 1619 Project. The ability to hold seemingly conflicting ideas in one's mind simultaneously is a hallmark of critical thinking and necessary to promote understanding of those with differing beliefs from oneself. Both the ideas in the 1619 Project and the value of promoting citizenship abilities characterized Aaron's teaching practices prior to his use of the project in his class. Like other teachers I interviewed who use the 1619 Project, Aaron finds that it aligns with his teacher identity of helping students develop their own opinions, knowledge of U.S. history, and awareness of multiple viewpoints.

Despite the 1619 Project fitting in with the goals teachers have for their students, each Chicago teacher that I interviewed thinks in some ways it is not the most effective teaching tool for them. They evaluate the project, and other teaching materials, based on their personal time constraints and how effectively it meets students' academic needs. Aaron recalls, "When I first got it [the 1619 Project], I wasn't really sure what I was supposed to do with it" because "they send this magazine. This magazine has no real lessons in it." The initial lack of curriculum made it a less useful teaching tool. As a public-school teacher with many demands upon his time,

Aaron is not always ready to jump into the next new change in education. Ultimately, Aaron incorporated the 1619 Project into his curriculum because his district required it. Other teachers, however, might not want to invest the time to develop a new lesson, which is common in education and we will shortly see is the case for some teachers I interviewed who are not mandated to use the 1619 Project (Binder, 2002; Weatherley & Lipsky, 1977).

Chicago teachers also described the reading level of the 1619 Project posing a challenge for their students. From an educational psychology perspective, teachers ideally try to assign materials which promote student growth but are not so challenging that students cannot engage with them on their own (Horowitz et al., 2005). Both Daniel and Paul teach students with special education needs. Consequently, they find the 1619 Project material is at an inappropriate reading level for their students. Daniel describes, "I've tried to modify it for my kids' reading levels. I'm like, I'm gonna have to rewrite this whole book. It's not designed for them. But, we still have to teach it to them." Paul articulates a similar situation, "I have a lot of diverse learners, so I have to break it down and make the letters bigger. Highlight situations. There's a lot of things I gotta do in order for the material to work for my students." If students cannot read material without a lot of extra support from their teacher, it is harder for them to learn the content. The reservations Daniel and Paul have about the 1619 Project come out of their daily reality as teachers. As trained educators, they rely on their knowledge and experience about what makes for a quality lesson to examine the 1619 Project. Overall, Daniel, Paul, and Aaron, approach this contentious material not from the perspective of what "liberals" or "conservatives" might think; they do as Daniel prescribes for teachers to "read it yourself, make your own decision."

An additional concern Daniel has about the 1619 Project stems from its emphasis on Black Americans. For a project that is meant to increase the diversity of perspectives on U.S.

history, Daniel thinks it lacks diversity in content and "doesn't take into consideration other populations that are not white or Black." Since Daniel teaches mostly Hispanic students, he finds that they do not immediately see the relevance of the 1619 Project to their lives. This makes it harder to engage students with the readings. Overall, the Chicago teachers decide if the project will help student learning based on student needs and interests. Their concerns surrounding the 1619 Project, which are student-centered and grounded in their experience and expertise, are largely not mentioned in any of the public debates about whether it should be taught in schools.

The ability of Chicago teachers to focus solely on the merits of the 1619 Project from a teachers' perspective in part stems from their location in Chicago. The trenchant resistance to teaching new material about slavery and race spurred by the 1619 Project seem to be further away for Chicago teachers, since they are in a Northern, liberal city. As such, these teachers seem to disregard the current contention. Daniel describes, "So I mean, I heard people were complaining, but I never, I never looked it up. I never paid attention to it." For teachers like Daniel, Paul, and Aaron who work in Chicago, they are in a setting that is, as Aaron describes, "a major city, so my whole life is very blue" meaning liberal or democratic. Because they live in this environment which is, relatively speaking, more supportive of teaching race issues, Aaron has a hard time seeing why people find the 1619 Project problematic. He states, "I find the old dialog to just be kind of tired at this point." As Aaron's and Daniel's responses illustrate, teachers in regions with little pushback from the community or conservative political activists and who also have active support from their district to address the continuing impacts of slavery and racism can simply ignore these debates. This finding supports what previous studies on U.S. history education have found that areas with large populations of students of color and certain states are more likely to teach an accurate depiction of Black history (Duncan et al., 2020;

Goldstein, 2020; Zimmerman, 2002).

Not Using the 1619 Project for Logistical and Non-Logistical Reasons

The teachers from Chicago were not the only ones to express logistical rather than ideological concerns about the 1619 Project. Those teachers not mandated to use the 1619 Project had hesitations about it which sometimes relate to whether using the 1619 Project will fit in with their schedule, meet the needs of their students, replicate material they already use, or be an unnecessary add-on to their curriculum. Like the Chicago teachers, other teachers evaluate the 1619 Project based on the answer to two questions: does the teacher have the capacity and desire to add in a new lesson? And would the new lesson help teachers achieve their content and citizenship goals for their students?

Tracy from Georgia is one of the teachers who does not feel she has enough time to add in supplemental material to her curriculum. She states:

We're on a semester, so we have block scheduling. And that pushes us, right? And we got to get the EOC, the end of course test, standardized tests in December and we got to give it again in May. So, I don't have time to do big, huge projects, I just don't have the time.

Anything that I find that I like, I typically modify it and make it work for my context. Even though Tracy earlier stated that she could use modified pieces of the 1619 Project in her classroom, she has not and likely will not because of time constraints. Tracy sees the 1619 Project from the perspective of a teacher with pressures coming from school administrators and the state to help students perform well on high-stakes state examinations. This suggests that the information covered on state exams and how the exams are assessed largely drives what students learn in the classroom, which education literature supports (Journell, 2010). These sorts of logistical concerns that Tracy and the Chicago teachers described are important for

understanding how teachers approach choosing curriculum for their classroom before the issue of considering public opinion on the materials arises.

Additionally, some teachers feel that they already teach content addressing the themes of the 1619 Project. They see no need to adjust their lessons due to the publication of a magazine tackling slavery and Black history. In response to my question if Christopher would ever use the 1619 Project in his classroom, Christopher states, "I'd say it's a possibility that I could use it, but I won't in part because we're already teaching the core of what the 1619 project is aiming towards." Tyler, who teaches in rural Illinois like Christopher, responds to the same question:

No, but I have already been teaching about topics covered in the Project. For example, I have been teaching about redlining even though I do not use the article "What does a traffic jam in Atlanta have to do with segregation? Quite a lot." The same is true with racial prejudice laying the groundwork for economic inequality, that sugar was a driving force behind slavery, and that America's promise that all men are equal fell flat without the exhaustive push for Civil Rights. The bulk of the material is already included in my lessons as it should be for all history teachers.

The history which the 1619 Project promotes in a journalistic form is not new. It may seem new to some people because it is not mainstream knowledge, but the project builds upon work done by historians for decades (Waldstreicher, 2020).

Fullan (2001, Chapter 5) describes that new reforms or initiatives flounder in schools if teachers do not see a need for it. Some teachers, like Christopher and Tyler, already have curriculum and content that they think teaches their students what they want them to know and meets state standards. They are then less likely to put in extra work to incorporate the 1619 Project. It can be easier to stick with what teachers know than continuously venture into new

curriculum, the planning for which must often take place on their own time (Broemmel et al., 2019). This fits in with Ozturk and Kus's (2019) finding that teachers worry more about creating an engaging classroom discussion when it comes to controversial topics than backlash from parents. To be sure, these logistical concerns were not the only reasons why Christopher and Tyler told me they would not use the 1619 Project in their classrooms. I discuss these shortly. It is important to note, however, that when teachers evaluate whether they might use the 1619 Project in their classroom or teach about a controversial topic, they want to make sure the topic will fit into the constraints of their specific classroom environment, and they only have a certain capacity to add in new teaching materials.

Another central finding of my study is that six of the teachers I interviewed had never heard of the 1619 Project. This is true despite the public attention and political contention the project and Nikole Hannah-Jones have garnered. In July 2021, a Reuters/Ipsos poll found that over half of Americans had never heard of the 1619 Project (Duran & Jackson, 2021). This would make the 30 percent of teachers that I interviewed who had never heard of the 1619 Project a smaller percentage than the public. Since schools and districts often do not put aside time for history professional development and the sharing of new resources (Broemmel et al., 2019; Fullan, 2001), history teachers who want to learn about new curriculum and up-to-date scholarship often must do so on their own time. Research shows that teachers do not always invest a lot of time in leisure or professional learning (Nathanson et al., 2008). Broemmel et.al. find that only 30 percent of teacher survey respondents had read professionally in the week prior to the survey and another 30 percent in the month prior (Broemmel et al., 2019, pp. 9–10). Given the number of responsibilities teachers have – which have only been exacerbated by the Covid-19 pandemic – it perhaps makes sense that some teachers might not be reading a lot or looking

for new curricular resources and missed the news coverage of the 1619 Project.

Of the Americans who have heard of the 1619 Project, many have strong reactions to the project, either favorably or against. Since views of the 1619 Project often line up with political party affiliation, some teachers are mindful of public opinion about the project. In addition to Christopher not using the 1619 Project because he already teaches similar content as discussed above, he worries about upsetting parents if he starts using the 1619 Project. He states:

I mean for us. It'll draw a lot more parent concern if we were to say we're teaching the 1619 Project than if we say we're going to teach about the history of slavery in America and the long-term impacts that happened. Because of the media that parents watch, they get turned off by certain words even if it means the same thing as what we're already doing. So, we're not using a 1619 curriculum but we're teaching the same sort of thing and 1619 was trying. Yeah, it's kind of political and dumb.

Despite Christopher thinking that it is "political and dumb," he still worries that people might think, "oh he's teaching the 1619 Project because he's, you know, this uber liberal, liberal. I don't need to listen to this. This is propaganda." Rather than risk this happening, Christopher teaches similar ideas without the contentious material. As discussed last chapter, he wants kids to understand the way racism affects the United States today. And Christopher thinks it is better for his mostly white students to understand that using materials other than the 1619 Project than try to use the 1619 Project and get nowhere. Overall, twin forces affect Christopher's response to the 1619 Project – he does not feel the need to add new curriculum to his teaching arsenal and if he were to add this specific material, he worries he might put himself in the line of fire.

While Christopher's choices acknowledge the existence of conservative critics, he reports that he has not made any changes to his teaching practices by refraining from using the 1619

Project in his classroom. Michelle is in a similar situation to Christopher. Michelle understands the 1619 Project as "a different (non-traditional) interpretation of U.S. History based on making race central." When I asked her if she had any reservations about it, she responds, "I know if I even mention the 1619 Project, I will have parents calling up the school screaming for my removal. So, I am hesitant to use it directly." Michelle describes self-censoring by not including the 1619 Project in her curriculum based on what she thinks parents will complain about. She does this in hopes of continuing to teach without dealing with the potential fallout of upset parents. When I asked Michelle if current debates about what should and should not be taught in U.S. history classes affect her teaching, she responds, "Not yet. I have decided to keep teaching how I teach. If parents complain, I'll figure it out from there." Since the debate has not directly reached her classroom door, Michelle believes it is necessary for students to continue gaining an understanding of the role of slavery and race relations in U.S. history, fitting with education literature which argues teaching the history of all ethnic groups helps students gain the necessary knowledge and perspective to effectively participate in our multicultural society (Banks, 2003). At the same time, though, Michelle is aware of these debates and that she might not be able to hold off parents "screaming for her removal" forever simply by not using the 1619 Project. At that point, she will have to decide whether to stand her ground or bend to parental concerns.

Michelle has another issue with the 1619 Project that is neither logistical in nature nor about parental concerns. Rather, it results from some of the criticisms the 1619 Project received. One of Michelle's concerns about the project is that "some historians have spoken out about many of the essays and contributions as they do not necessarily follow an academically historical approach." A couple of other teachers referenced the historians who spoke out about the historical accuracy of the project too. For instance, Tyler states:

The only reservations I have are some more extreme claims that are not based as solidly in history and fact but are in some ways hyperbolized. For example, the 1619 Project took a huge and overly simplistic assertion that the Revolutionary War was fought to preserve slavery; again, some good history in their evidence but the conclusion masks a lot of confounding factors.

The central conclusion I draw from all my interviews with history teachers is that they are largely focused on trying to teach accurate history. Since the 1619 Project is a journalistic work and has received criticism by some historians, some teachers are worried about using it in their classrooms. Even though the overall goal of the project to bring Black history to the forefront of American history is laudable and the role of defending slavery in the Revolutionary war is a topic of debate among professional historians (Waldstreicher, 2020), these teachers are still wary of using the 1619 Project to make these points since it has become politicized. This is true even when they cover the same or similar content using other sources.

In a statement similar to the one made by Daniel who observed that the 1619 Project places too much emphasis on white-Black relations, Tyler also worries that the 1619 Project focuses on one group to the exclusion of others in the same way mainstream history privileges whites and other elites. He states:

The other claim that the true founding of America occurred in 1619, to me doesn't correct the issue of ignoring parts of American history, it just changes the focus of American history to another group. If I am teaching the entire breadth of U.S. history I cannot and should not solely focus on the experiences of one group. Rather each group and their experience need to be told. I do not wish to give any group the sole title of starting America. For me American history begins when the first prehistoric human crossed into

North America some 1100 years ago.

Tyler's statement reveals that he, while wanting to discuss the experiences of Black Americans, also values showcasing those of other marginalized groups. This response to the 1619 Project comes out of Tyler's teaching needs and goals. Additionally, Tyler's emphasis on multiculturalism is a newer development in the history of teaching U.S. history (Binder, 2002; Nash et al., 2000; Zimmerman, 2002). It shows, however, that values in the teaching profession evolve over time and that teachers sometimes buy into a proposed change in curriculum – something they mostly do not do with current conservative views of U.S. history. Despite some teachers having concerns and critiques of the 1619 Project like Tyler thinking it is not multicultural enough, they are minor compared to their rejection of the challenges coming from conservative activists seeking to limit discussion of inequality and bias in the classrooms.

The only teacher I interviewed who seems to agree with the views conservative critics have about the 1619 Project is Dustin. Dustin teaches in Florida and believes the 1619 Project is "built upon a false premise and is highly political." He says, "people want nothing to do with the 1619 project here." He also describes the 1619 Project as, "CRT [critical race theory] alt-history that is very misleading." Dustin filled out a written interview and did not elaborate more on these topics. His responses to many of the interview questions, however, varied greatly from the other teachers I interviewed. Dustin's statement that "people want nothing to do with the 1619 Project here" is not entirely accurate based on my findings from my interviews. I interviewed another teacher from Dustin's school who has used the 1619 Project in their classroom. This shows that even teachers within the same school are not on the same page. This can take place in schools around the country as teachers are often very isolated from each other and do not always receive a lot of time to work on curriculum together (Fullan, 2001). Given the reaction Dustin had to my

questions about the 1619 Project, it might make sense that the teacher who does use it did not want to share their use of it with their colleagues. Dustin's comments once again show what we established in the previous chapter, namely that the South is home to a lot of contention surrounding the history of slavery and racism.

Due to the hostility people such as Dustin have towards the 1619 Project, Derek who previously used the 1619 Project in his class has decided he is no longer going to do so. He makes this change because he wants to avoid being "the poster child for brainwashing the kids." Derek states:

I used to show stuff in the 1619 Project, but I don't this year. I find different ways to say the same information because I'm just avoiding those buzzwords, but we talked about slavery all the time because I teach U.S. history. I don't use the 1619 Project because of the backlash, but I find similar information from credible sources. . . . some of the students don't read their homework, let alone the parents are going to read it, so I'm just going to avoid that [the 1619 Project] and pick my battle.

Derek has "had this happen – random parent shoots off an email that I'm a commie brainwashing their kids" which makes him more cautious when it comes to the materials he uses in his classroom. Yet, he does not let the backlash to the 1619 Project change his thoughts on his core teaching content. Derek told me he draws on work by historians Gary Nash, Annette Gordon-Reed, and Hasan Kwame Jeffries.¹³ These historians focus on the history of Black Americans and other marginalized groups. Based on the reaction conservative critics have to the 1619

¹³ Gary Nash is a well-known historian whose works emphasize the role of marginalized groups; he also co-directed the somewhat unsuccessful National History Standards project in the 1990s (Brenner, 2021). Annette Gordon-Reed is well-known among historians for her work changing the popular view on Thomas Jefferson's relationship with Sally Hemings (*Annette Gordon-Reed | Harvard Law School*, n.d.). Additionally, Hasan Kwame Jeffries focuses on African American history, and he consults with school districts to help them develop anti-racism programming (*Hasan Kwame Jeffries*, n.d.).

Project, they likely disagree with much of the work these historians do as well. Yet Derek relies on the assumption that parents do not actually care enough about U.S. history curriculum to read their children's homework. While Derek has described making a symbolic concession to the challenges from his conservative environment by putting aside the 1619 Project, he has not changed his teaching in the way conservatives would want.

Lisa, likewise, makes some changes to her teaching, or, rather, her administrators decided for her that she would teach economics and not U.S. history. But her philosophy about teaching on slavery or racism has not changed. When I asked Lisa, who is from Georgia, if she would ever use the 1619 Project, she responds:

I mean, would I like to? Yes. Would I be nervous about doing that in this climate? Yes, which is sad, you know, but I gotta pay the bills . . . I think a lot of that stuff that is included in there [the 1619 Project] is important. I have referenced it to students, you know, to be like "oh feel free to go look this up." But yes, I think I would have to be very careful to include that in my content in U.S. history here. If I was in a different school system, probably not.

By censoring her teaching materials in small ways and teaching economics, a less controversial subject, Lisa describes holding onto both her values and her job. In doing so, Lisa allows the current climate surrounding history education to affect her teaching. On the surface this might seem like Lisa and similar teachers are bending to the desires of conservative critics. Yet, Lisa still articulates finding less blatant ways to bring discussions of racism into her classroom. Teachers like Lisa and Derek see themselves as avoiding intentionally provoking conservatives while not making major changes which conservatives might prefer.

Ultimately, some teachers describe self-censoring their teaching content in minor ways so

they can continue teaching about the effects of slavery on U.S. history in larger ways. In giving justifications for why teachers self-censored, none of them referenced the state laws against the 1619 Project and critical race theory. In fact, only one teacher referenced these state laws. Kelly from Florida mentioned to me that she is not allowed to teach critical race theory. So, I do not know the effect the legislation has on these teachers' decisions to not teach the 1619 Project or if they are unaware of them. The legislation, however, feeds into an environment where parents or community members feel entitled to complain about teachers' materials or practices.

Negative Responses to Conservative Critics

Overall, thirteen of the twenty teachers I interviewed express negative opinions of those parents, community members, and legislators who want teachers to place less emphasis on slavery or racism. While history education is in some ways "negotiable" as Binder (2002) found in her study on curricular challenges, there are certain aspects of history which are, to these teachers, non-negotiable. The role of slavery and racism in U.S. history seems to be one of these sticking points for the teachers I interviewed. So, with a few exceptions, teachers largely disagree with their conservative critics.

Derek from Florida describes, "As far as a teaching tool, it's just one of those things that people are going to demagogue it for political gain and that's just what they pick; they pick the 1619 project." Daniel from Chicago uses stronger words: "I honestly don't follow the bullshit. I read the material myself. I think it's good." He later continues, "I mean, I heard people were complaining, but I never looked it up. I never paid attention to it. I just looked at the materials myself and was like, I can use this." And, he says, "in terms of the debate, and my place in that or how I feel about it, I just wish people move on. Do something worth their time." Aaron from Chicago also describes: "I mean, I guess, I just see it like people are bored and want something

to talk about and the world's burning?" He continues,

I would love to defend the 1619 Project. I'd love to be out there like "no, it's amazing." But I'm so jaded by politics at this point in my life that I would just bury my head in the sand and let other people that care more say what they say. As a teacher, I want to be like an advocate for those things in that perspective [but] in my mind I don't even need to advocate for it because this is just what we're going to do.

Derek, Daniel, and Aaron view the conservative criticism of the 1619 Project as political play. This, along with the clear role that slavery and anti-Black racism have played in U.S. history, means that these teachers, unlike some state legislators, do not feel any need to lend legitimacy to the concerns of conservatives.

The negative views teachers hold are not only about the 1619 Project but the current debates about teaching history in general. Tracy also makes a comment which shows that she sees present disputes as a non-genuine concern about children's education:

I really think when I hear these people talking about parents upset and irate at what's going on in the schools, and you've never be concerned about what's going on in school before, like why now? Your kid misses three out of five days every week so clearly, you're not that concerned about what's happening to them in school, so um yeah, I think that has been pretty frustrating.

Tracy is frustrated that parents are upset about political issues but do not seem to care about their children's holistic education. Many teachers also view those who disagree with teaching about slavery and racism as uninformed or misinformed. Mary, who uses the 1619 Project in her Florida classroom, states it comprehensively:

I think many Conservative whites from the South are so afraid to expose the histories of

their families, that they do not want to revisit the past. They don't want to admit why things are the way they are - and I am 90% sure they don't know why things are the way they are. They've probably never heard of redlining. They probably think that "equal opportunity" actually means "equal opportunity." They probably don't know that Black workers were paid half the amount of white workers when they moved North to escape the South during the 2nd Industrial Revolution. They probably don't know, or don't want to remember that while whites were running from the cities to the suburbs, Blacks literally weren't allowed to move into the suburbs - and it wasn't because they were denied home loans - that was just icing on the cake. They don't want to remember that Blacks couldn't sit in the same lunch counters. They don't want to admit that the reason most southern schools with Confederate names out front were named in direct opposition to Brown v. Board of Education - not because they were so proud of the leaders. A lot of ignorance is driving the fear of teaching facts in our public schools. And quite frankly, many of the people getting so worked up about the whole thing, probably don't even have their kids attending public schools anyways.

In Mary's declaration about the ways white southern conservatives fear acknowledging the history of racism in the United States, she reveals her personal value of discussing how past race relations affect us today and discredits the concerns of conservative critics. Since Mary sees the conservative commentary as driven from ignorance and fear, she does not need to change her teaching methods to please them. Since these teachers generally do not view parents' and community members' concerns as legitimate, their responses to them are minimal, if they exist at all. This is the case even for teachers in southern or rural areas who fear backlash from conservative communities if they teach the 1619 Project.

In some cases, like Mary's, the debate about history education makes them feel better prepared to teach the history of slavery and racism. Mary states, "but just in case there is any question - I am prepared to defend my teaching more than I was in the past." A few teachers told me that this makes them see a greater importance for the types of conversations the conservatives want them to avoid. They find that the curricular challenges reinforce their teaching styles and values. Megan also feels that the current challenges to history education have challenged her to take stronger stances in her teaching. She states:

It doesn't matter what kind of pushback I get. We're talking about history all of it – the good the bad and the really, really ugly. And I guess, you could say, I have become more emboldened to, you know, to teach what really happened.

Clearly, some teachers think they need to talk about all of U.S. history to be doing their jobs accurately. Matthew also asserts, that debate about history curriculum "reinforces the fact that you shouldn't whitewash history [and] I feel like I'm approaching it the right way, as far as race relations and in trying to provide a balanced treatment." When Matthew hears people on "both sides of the fence that would like to readjust history" he thinks that is a problem. Matthew believes that he needs to show multiple perspectives on history and slavery, and it is extra important that he does not only talk about the history of white Americans. The fact that he sees some conservatives wanting to do so means that it is even more necessary for people to know a comprehensive history of the United States. This points to an overarching idea which is central to the current contention surrounding U.S. history: the way conservative critics challenge the teaching of slavery and racism in U.S. history show that they have not fully developed the citizenship and content goals which U.S. history teachers have for their students. This makes it all the more necessary for teachers to achieve their goals for their students' learning.

Overall, U.S. history teachers see themselves as having an important role to play in society by educating the next generation of Americans to be critical thinkers who are conscious of America's past. Haley states, "through history class, I'm teaching you to become an adult one day and that there are historical things, government things that you're going to need to know as a successful adult." These teachers see themselves as, or at least hope they are, playing a small but important role in students' development as thinkers and citizens. While their job is currently under debate, they view developing an understanding of racism in U.S. history as too important to bend to conservative critics. They might make small changes to their classroom content, but none of the teachers I interviewed stopped talking about slavery or racism in depth because of the current climate. This is not to say that there are no real consequences from these debates for teachers and students. For instance, Lisa had a large shift in her teaching by moving to economics. Although, how much this has to do with the current climate is speculation without talking to her administrators directly. As a whole, the main point is even when U.S. history teachers experience the debates about what to teach directly, they remain devoted to their core value of promoting student learning, and their choices reflect the logistical constraints of the local, district, and state education contexts where they teach.

Chapter 6: Conclusion

I motivated this research with two questions. (1) What do U.S. history teachers' perspectives add to the narratives in the public sphere surrounding teaching about past and present race relations in public school classrooms? (2) How do the environments surrounding U.S. history teachers affect their views on history education and how they teach about race relations in the United States? From interviews with twenty U.S. history teachers in Florida, Georgia, and Illinois, my study offers three main responses to these questions. First, I find that U.S. history teachers have a shared identity in which they focus on learning goals for students and the logistical constraints of teaching in public schools. Second, teachers bend as little as possible to conservative critics. Third, regional divisions between the North and South in the teaching of U.S. history still exist within the United States, but there are many crosscutting complexities in these divisions.

When we include teachers' voices in current debates about U.S. history, we discover a vast divide between the practical, on-the-ground concerns of teachers and the ideological concerns which non-educators espouse. This fits in with previous research findings that differences in level of conversation are common when those external to education systems try to impose change on professional educators (Fullan, 2001, p. 87). In the public sphere, conversation centers around how much teachers should emphasize inequalities within the United States, particularly surrounding the legacy of slavery and anti-Black racism. Frequently, interlocuters discuss this in relation to teaching the 1619 Project or critical race theory. There is little conversation about whether teachers feel they have the capacity to incorporate a new curriculum

into their classroom, regardless of their opinion on the content (e.g., Sawchuck, 2021; Waxman, 2021). When talking to history teachers, it becomes very clear that public conversations about what should be taught in U.S. history are divorced from the logistical constraints teachers face surrounding standardized testing, time to learn new curricula, and the challenges of engaging teenagers in content they might not be personally motivated to learn. Additionally, the conversations in the public sphere overlook the learning goals for students that all the teachers I interviewed prioritized. Most teachers want their students to leave their classes better prepared to engage in critical thinking and respectful conversation with others. Many also want their students to have a general knowledge of U.S. history which is not completely whitewashed.

Another aspect of teachers' identities which supports their learning goals for students is promoting a diversity of viewpoints in their classrooms – not their own. Conservative activists and politicians seem to think that teachers are willing to change their profession to cater to the agendas of those outside of the education system. Amid this politicized environment surrounding history, public school U.S. history teachers claim that they try to encourage students to develop the critical skills to reach their own opinions on issues. Many teachers make comments along the lines of this one Dustin makes, "I'm not in the business propagandizing students. The truth and facts speak for themselves, and students can come to their own conclusions." Although U.S. history teachers are discussing inherently political topics with their students, for the most part, they try to stay out of the political fray and teach what many describe as factual history. Overall, their professional identity shapes their response to critics, fitting in with previous works that consider professional identity (Binder, 2002; Lipsky, 1971).

My second finding is that history educators bend as little as possible to the current concerns of conservatives, avoiding the debates when they can. This is because the U.S. history

teachers I interviewed largely view the idea that slavery and racism still affect the nation today to be an uncontroversial issue, in contrast with the perspective of conservative critics. Additionally, they see the concerns of conservatives as mostly political rather than focusing on student educational outcomes. My finding supports previous work about curricular challenges. When teachers believe firmly in the legitimacy of a topic like the wrongness of Japanese Internment or evolution as a scientific theory, they resist those who disagree (Binder, 2002; Camicia, 2009). Camicia (2008) states "disagreements over whether an issue is open or closed are central to many curriculum controversies" (p. 301). In this case, most every teacher I interviewed thinks that the issue of racism having at least some impact on the present is a done deal. Consequently, they give less consideration to the concerns of those who disagree with them. For issues which teachers believe are still controversial, such as reparations for slavery, they try to be more mindful of showing multiple perspectives on the topic.

Most prior research on curricular challenges in social studies have considered specific case studies like Afrocentrism in two school districts and one state education agency (Binder, 2002), Japanese internment in the northwest (Camicia, 2008, 2009), and civil rights curriculum in Mississippi (Cunningham & Rondini, 2017). In most of these studies, curricular challenges took the form of parents or community members directly bringing concerns to education professionals. My study considers how teachers respond to curricular challenges in the public sphere. Teacher response aligns with how close the curricular challenge is to them. For instance, national public conversations in the media do not always directly affect teachers, so teachers largely ignore them and continue teaching as they desire. When the debates enter teachers' regional and local communities, teachers grow more concerned that people in their district or surrounding area might begin to complain about their teaching. In these instances, some teachers

modify their curriculum to avoid potential conflicts. Four of the teachers I interviewed avoid key words and materials, like the 1619 Project. This shows that conservative critics have gained enough legitimacy in some local environments to cause teachers to respond to their concerns. Teachers do this, however, so they can continue teaching similar content as they always have. Thus, this self-censoring is largely a symbolic concession as Binder (2002) describes. The main point here is not that there are no real consequences to these debates, but that teachers remain devoted to their core values despite being challenged. In particular, a few teachers double down on their teaching and argue that it is even more important that students learn about this content and how to think critically about history and the present.

My third finding, in response to the second question about teachers' environments, is that despite many similarities between U.S. history teachers across Florida, Georgia, and Illinois, there are differences between teaching in the North and in the South of the United States.

Namely, the South has more readily obvious contention surrounding understandings of slavery and racism than in the North. We see this in the different ways the southern teachers discuss racism and the more frequent challenges they receive from parents or administrators. Even 150 years after the Civil War and 50 years after the Civil Rights movement and the end of legal school segregation, the effects of these divisions are evident. This tracks the historical trends Zimmerman identified where there are differences in teaching methods in the North and South, particularly surrounding the Civil War (Zimmerman, 2002), and also parallels more recent work documenting state-level differences in U.S. history standards and textbooks (Duncan et al., 2020; Goldstein, 2020). Despite a nation-wide move toward valuing multiculturalism in education and real change and progress in schooling (Symcox, 2002; Zimmerman, 2002), historical differences between the North and South have not disappeared.

Historical and political contexts affect the way teachers teach about slavery and Black-white race relations in many complex ways. For instance, teachers in more rural, white, and conservative regions of the North, like Christopher, also fear backlash if they teach the 1619 Project or similar materials. And some teachers in the South do not worry about the way they teach about slavery and are ready to defend their teaching in the face of criticism. Moreover, each teacher approaches these topics in a personalized manner based on their own experiences and personalities. In this research, I tried to show the complexity of the U.S. history teaching profession and not blindly reinforce partisan divisions. Despite considering many factors which could relate to the differences in how teachers discuss slavery and race relations, there are clear ways in which the current polarized climate influences U.S. history teachers.

Ultimately, this study considered teacher response to two kinds of challenges to traditional U.S. history curriculum. One is the 1619 Project which seeks to shift the narrative about U.S. history to account for the ways it overlooks and downgrades Black history. The second is conservative critics who embrace a more monolithic version of U.S. history. They often promote a view of the United States as "exceptional" to imbue national pride in youth. There are many forces in education, however, which make it less likely for change to occur (Fullan, 2001; Tyack & Cuban, 2009). Overall, my study found that a few teachers were self-motivated to continue learning and add new material to their curriculums. A few more teachers, like those in Chicago, had institutional support from their districts to make changes to teaching materials. The remaining teachers were not likely to adjust their curriculum by adding in the 1619 Project or removing controversial subjects. Additionally, teachers who use the 1619 Project in their classrooms were already teaching similar materials. For instance, Aaron told me multiple times that he likes to challenge Eurocentric narratives, which is what the 1619 Project does.

The goal of the 1619 Project is to reframe the founding narrative of the United States. When Derek described the 1619 Project, he stated, "Overall, I think it's good and it, if nothing else, has helped the conversation about the impact of and legacy of slavery still today." It would seem that Derek is correct and the topic of slavery and the year 1619 is more of a conversation now than prior to the publication of the 1619 Project. Indeed, I argue that part of the reason conservative critics have been so outspoken is because they fear the gains of the 1619 Project. Although conservative critics have achieved some legislative victories, I contend they have yet to make many major victories in classrooms as teachers have relative autonomy in their classes.

It is too early to tell the long-term effects of the 1619 Project or conservative challenges on U.S. history teachers. Change in schools and shifts in national narratives are slow, but they do occur (Fullan, 2001; Tyack & Cuban, 2009). One example of this is the prevalence of multiculturalism discussions in my interviews, a recent value in U.S. education systems. The benefits of multiculturalism, however, are not universally agreed upon. Nor, for instance, is the internment of Japanese American universally viewed as a poor decision (Camicia, 2008). Therefore, I doubt the 1619 Project will ever become a completely uncontroversial topic. I suspect what is more likely is that slowly a consensus will form among U.S. history educators that will change the way many of them present the founding narrative of the United States.

My study mostly focuses on the debates taking place in the public sphere surrounding history content. The state-level laws being passed that define education standards, however, have a direct effect on the context in which these conversations take place and the schools where teachers teach. I did not specifically ask the teachers about the recent legislation in their states, and only one teacher brought it up in our conversation. Regardless of teachers' awareness of the legislation, or even if proposed legislation passes, it feeds into an environment where parents or

recent legislative efforts, such as the guidance the Georgia Board of Education released in 2021, are written in vague enough language so that teachers retain some flexibility in how they make choices for their classrooms. Yet, there are additional bills which state legislators are debating while this research progressed. As these challenges continue, it remains to be seen how close they come to teachers in the classroom. If they stay at a distance, teachers might be able to continue ignoring challenges or only make small tweaks to their curriculum. Although, this might not always be the case. For instance, a Florida legislator proposed a bill permitting the installation of cameras in classrooms. The purpose of these cameras is to check on "incidents" in classrooms, meaning an "event, a circumstance, an act, or an omission that results in the abuse or neglect of a student" and not for the constant monitoring of teachers (Video Cameras in Public School, 2022, sec. 1.1). It is not a stretch of the imagination, however, to see how the potential for someone to check on a teacher's class could further dissuade them from discussing topics which are already controversial and have legislation limiting their discussion.

In addition to not closely considering the impact of the legislation directly on the teachers I interviewed, I only talked with teachers and did not view their practices in classrooms. A larger study might follow up with conversations with teachers by observing lessons in their classrooms to see how their stated values manifest in practice. This would also help to elevate student voices as they have agency in their learning. They are not simply passive receptacles of knowledge, which is sometimes overlooked in the public conversation as well. Future research might also look more closely at two elements of teacher professional development – their pre-service training and on-going professional development. Doing so could provide clearer insight into how teachers' professional identities form. Additionally, the Pulitzer Center has created a 1619

Project education network. A case study on what teachers see themselves doing in those working groups with other teachers around the country and who self-selects into them would also reveal more about the curricular change in which teachers value and participate.

To conclude, the current disputes surrounding U.S. history education have developed in the highly polarized environment of larger conversations in the United States. As Camicia (2008) points out, curricular controversy is "a focal point for the expression of deeper conflicts related to historical and contemporary contexts" (p. 304). In this case, the debate about history education is also about what the United States values and who gets to decide on those values. As a result, many teachers in my study view the concerns of conservatives surrounding the 1619 Project and teaching too much about slavery as mostly political rather than being about student learning.

One teacher I interviewed, Thomas, is personally thinking through the question of U.S. values and elevating a diversity of viewpoints. Thomas has been learning more about Thomas Jefferson as both a slaveowner and a founding father. He queries:

And how do you wrestle with that? First of all, do you compartmentalize that he was a great leader and a great President but kind of a garbage human being? What do you do with that information? What do you do with that knowledge?

Thomas's personal struggle with how to parse the good and the bad of U.S. history is a micro version of the national conversation. The question emerges as a nation: how do we deal with the reality that the effects of slavery and racism still profoundly affect our nation today? Some people want to ignore these effects or do not believe they exist; others seek to directly acknowledge them. My study shows, however, that most teachers believe the history of slavery and the unequal treatment of Americans of color needs to be taught, and it is likely that their curricular materials reflect this belief.

As the United States once again debates its national story and who gets to tell this story, U.S. history teachers are in a unique position to influence the outcome of the disputes. It is through teachers' work that any sort of educational theory or debate becomes a reality. This work on the ground in classrooms is one important area where ideas about national narratives and the knowledge base of U.S. history are created. Although teachers work in separate classrooms in schools across the country and much of their work is done individually, collectively they have agency and can shape historical discourse. What U.S. history teachers tell students about the nation helps to build national knowledge about what the United States values. Overall, the institution of public schooling plays a profound role in the United States. What exactly that role is in supporting our nation's democracy is always going to be up to some debate as Tyack (2003) suggests. Whether schools should instill some type of civic morality in students, and what type of morality, ties back into questions of democracy, nationhood, and democratic education.

The teachers I interviewed believe they have an obligation to prepare students to be well-informed, critical-thinking citizens. Not every teacher stated this directly, but some see their work as healing the social divisions experienced today. Christopher wants his students to understand "that people are people. And that, in order to be a good person in this day and age, you have to stop treating some people like they're the other." He continues:

You're not going to cure racism in the classroom; you're not going to cure prejudice or discrimination, but if you can get them to start treating people like they're not the other just because of how they look, that's good. And I think that's what talking about race relations throughout history helps with. That helps frame the struggles people face today. Christopher's estimation of what he can help students accomplish in the time they have in class together is modest. Yet, this study's findings suggest that if teachers achieve their goals for

students to become engaged critical thinkers who have a basic respect for others and grasp of U.S. history, the intensity of the debates about history education today would diminish.

Appendix 1: Teacher Guide

Urban Areas		Suburban/Rural Areas				
Which are	Which are also typically liberal and have			Which are also typically conservative and have		
mo	majority students of color		plurality or majority white students			
Name	Politics ¹	Race/Ethnicity	Name	Politics	Race/Ethnicity	
Illinois						
Paul	Center	Latino	Caleb	Left	white	
Aaron	Left	Latino	Christopher	Left	white	
Daniel	N/A	Latino	Matthew	Center	white	
Gina ²	Left	white	Tyler	Center	white	
	Georgia					
Lindsey	Right	Latina	Michelle	Left	white	
Haley	Center	white	Tracy ³	Right	white	
			Lisa	Left	white	
	Florida					
Derek	Left	white	Kelly	Right	white	
			Mary	Center	white	
			Dustin	Right	N/A	
			Jason	Left	Asian	
			Megan	Center	white	
			Thomas	Right	white	

Notes:

- 1. Most teachers gave very detailed and nuanced descriptions of their personal political identities. The listed political identities which each teacher is a reduction of the complexity of their political beliefs.
- 2. Gina is the only teacher in an urban area whose school is majority white students.
- 3. Tracy is the only teacher in a suburban/rural area whose local area leans liberal and whose students are mostly students of color.
- 4. Student demographics and locale type (suburban, urban, rural) were taken from the National Center for Education Statistics site in December 2021 (*Search for Public Schools*, 2021).
- 5. Locale political leanings were taken from bestplaces.net, a website reporting on statistics of places around the United States (*Best Places to Live in the United States*, 2022).

Appendix 2: Interview Guide

Questions about the Teacher

- Why did you decide to become a history teacher?
- How long have you been teaching in general? Did you have another career before you began teaching?
- How long have you been teaching at your current school?
- Can you describe the racial composition of the student body of your school?
- What is the racial composition of the social studies department you teach in?
- What classes have you taught over the course of your teaching career?

Demographic information

- Where did you get your undergrad degree? What did you major in?
- Do you have a master's degree? If so, where did you get it? What was it in?
- What race or ethnic group(s) do you identify with?
- How old are you/what age range are you in?
- How do you identify yourself politically?
- Thinking about your closest friends and family, are they largely the same or different race than you?

History Education in General

- What is the most important thing you want students to get out of your history classes?
 - o Do you think your students come away with this?
- What do you see as the purpose of history education in public schools?
- What do you see as the role of civics education in our public education system?
- Do current events impact your teaching? If so, in what ways?
- Thinking about how you answered the previous few questions, how in line are your beliefs about history education with the rest of your department and school district?

Teaching the History of Slavery and Race Relations

- How do you teach the history of slavery and about race relations?
- What do you hope students come away with after lessons about the history of race relations?
- Has the way you teach about slavery and the history of racism in the United States changed in the past few years? If yes, how so? If not, why do you think it hasn't?
- In what units/what percent of units do you discuss the history of Black Americans?
- Do you try to incorporate works by Black authors or authors of color into your curriculum when you teach about the history of race relations or slavery?

The 1619 Project for Districts that adopted it

- Have you used the 1619 Project in your classroom?
- Can you describe how you use the 1619 Project in your classroom?
- Do you use the curriculum materials the Pulitzer Center provides or your own?
- Had you heard of the 1619 Project before [school district name] incorporated it into their curriculum?
- What's your understanding of the 1619 project?
- What are your thoughts about your district adopting the 1619 Project?
- What impact has the district adopting the 1619 Project had on your teaching/classroom?
- How do students respond to your teaching of the 1619 Project?

- Do you have any reservations about using the 1619 Project?
- How much do you see your personal identities and beliefs influencing how you teach the history of racism, slavery, and the 1619 Project?
- From your perspective does teaching the 1619 Project make a difference in the lives of students? If so, in what ways? If not, why do you think that's the case?
- Are there any teachers against teaching the project in your district? If so, how was that handled?
- Are there any local critiques of you or your school using the 1619 Project?
- Do national commentaries about the 1619 Project or teaching about the history of race affect your classroom?

The 1619 Project for Other Schools

- Have you heard of the 1619 Project before?
- If Yes
 - o What's your understanding of the 1619 project?
 - o Have you used the 1619 Project in your classroom?
 - o If yes, how?
 - Move to questions within school districts that adopted it
 - o If not, would you consider using it?
 - Move to questions below in the "if no" category
- If No
 - o How do students respond to your teaching of race relations and slavery? Does it vary by the race of the student?
 - o How much do you see your personal identities and beliefs influencing how you teach the history of racism and slavery?
 - Do national commentaries about the teaching about the history of race affect your classroom?

Appendix 3: Coding Categories and Sub-Categories

- 1. Teacher background and beliefs
 - a. Not sharing personal beliefs
 - b. Personal beliefs impacting teaching materials
 - c. Personal beliefs impacting teaching
 - d. Using personal background to connect with students
- 2. General goals for students
 - a. Citizenship goals
 - i. Critical thinking
 - ii. Knowledge of political system
 - iii. Respect for others
 - b. Content history goals
 - i. Seeing how history affects us today
 - ii. Learning from history to avoid repeating mistakes
 - iii. Connecting history with student identities
 - iv. Know the good and bad of U.S. history
- 3. Institutional support teachers receive
 - a. State
 - b. School district
 - c. School
- 4. The environment in which teachers operate
 - a. Descriptions of surrounding community
 - i. Physical environment
 - ii. Community members
 - b. Descriptions of people
 - i. Teacher colleagues
 - ii. Parents
 - iii. Students
- 5. Comments about racism, race relations, and slavery
 - a. Racial justice has not been accomplished
 - b. Comments deflecting racism
 - c. Approaches to teaching
 - d. Teachers' own understandings
- 6. Hopes for students surrounding race topics
 - a. Gain empathy and respect for others
 - b. Correct student misunderstandings/fill in lack of knowledge
 - c. Realize race issues still affect us
 - d. Gain hope for students' persona lives
 - e. Inspire students to make a positive change

- 7. Discussions of curricular challenges in general
 - a. Negative comments about conservative critics
 - b. Adding in additional perspectives into history classes
 - c. Vague references to history debates
- 8. Discussions of the 1619 Project
 - a. Those who have never heard of the project
 - b. Those who would not use the project
 - c. Those who use the project
 - d. Those in-between

Appendix 4: Teacher and School Characteristics

Teacher Characteristics

Characteristic	Number of Teachers	Percent of Teachers	
Male	11	55%	
Female	9	45%	
Hispanic	4	20%	
White	14	70%	
Asian	1	5%	
No Response	1	5%	
Bachelor's Degree	5	25%	
Master's Degree in Progress	5	25%	
One or two master's degree(s)	10	50%	
≤ 5 years teaching	7	35%	
5 - 10 years teaching	6	30%	
11 - 20 years teaching	2	10%	
> 20 years teaching	5	25%	
Left/liberal/democratic	8	40%	
Independent/likes ideas from both parties	6	30%	
Right/conservative/republican/libertarian	5	25%	
No Response	1	5%	
20-29	7	35%	
30-39	4	20%	
40-49	7	35%	
50-59	2	10%	

Characteristics of the Schools where the Teachers Work

Characteristic	Number of Schools	Percent of Schools	
Illinois	8	40%	
Florida	5	25%	
Georgia	7	35%	
Urban	7	35%	
Suburban	4	20%	
Rural	9	45%	
Majority students of color	6	30%	
Plurality white students	5	25%	
Majority white students	9	45%	

References

- 1776 Commission. (2021). 1776 Commission Takes Historic and Scholarly Step to Restore Understanding of the Greatness of the American Founding. Trump White House Archives. https://trumpwhitehouse.archives.gov/briefings-statements/1776-commission-takes-historic-scholarly-step-restore-understanding-greatness-american-founding/
- A Resolution of the State Board of Education of the State of Georgia, Georgia State Board of Education (2021). https://simbli.eboardsolutions.com/SB_Meetings/ViewMeeting.aspx?S=1262&MID=934
- Annette Gordon-Reed | Harvard Law School. (n.d.). Retrieved February 2, 2022, from https://hls.harvard.edu/faculty/directory/10329/Gordon-Reed
- Apple, M., & Christian-Smith, L. (1991). The Politics of the Textbook. Routledge.
- Arnold, J., & Collins Atkinson, M. (2021). *Cotton, McConnell, Colleagues Introduce Bill to Defund 1619 Project Curriculum | U.S. Senator Cotton of Arkansas.*https://www.cotton.senate.gov/news/press-releases/cotton-mcconnell-colleagues-introduce-bill-to-defund-1619-project-curriculum
- Banks, J. A. (2003). Teaching Strategies for Ethnic Studies. Allyn and Bacon.
- Bazeley, P. (2013). Qualitative Data Analysis: Practical Strategies. SAGE.
- Best Places to Live in the United States. (2022). https://www.bestplaces.net/find/
- Binder, A. J. (2002). *Contentious Curricula: Afrocentrism and Creationism in American Public Schools*. Princeton University Press.
- Bosso, D. R. (2014). "This Is What I Am": Teacher Motivation, Morale, and Professional Identity in the Context of Educational Reform [Ed.D., American International College]. In *ProQuest Dissertations and Theses*. https://www.proquest.com/docview/1641986839/abstract/489E5060569D4B9CPQ/1
- Brenner, S. (2021). *In memoriam: Gary Nash*, 88, influential scholar of early American history. UCLA. https://newsroom.ucla.edu/stories/gary-nash-scholar-of-early-american-history
- Broemmel, A. D., Evans, K. R., Lester, J. N., Rigell, A., & Lochmiller, C. R. (2019). *Teacher Reading as Professional Development: Insights from a National Survey*. 22.
- Butcher, J. (2020). *Critical Race Theory, the New Intolerance, and Its Grip on America*. The Heritage Foundation. https://www.heritage.org/civil-rights/report/critical-race-theory-the-new-intolerance-and-its-grip-america
- Byrd, C. M. (2016). Does Culturally Relevant Teaching Work? An Examination from Student Perspectives. *SAGE Open*, 6(3), 2158244016660744. https://doi.org/10.1177/2158244016660744
- Camicia, S. P. (2008). Deciding What Is a Controversial Issue: A Case Study of Social Studies Curriculum Controversy. *Theory & Research in Social Education*, *36*(4), 298–316. https://doi.org/10.1080/00933104.2008.10473378
- Camicia, S. P. (2009). Teaching the Japanese American Internment: A Case Study of Social Studies Curriculum Conflict and Change. *Journal of Social Studies Research*, *33*(1), 113–132.
- Cotton, T. (2020a). The 1619 Project is neo-Marxist propaganda. And it's already been debunked by serious historians. Of course it shouldn't be taught in schools.

- Https://t.co/abRTAoQzu3 [Tweet]. @tomcottonar. https://twitter.com/tomcottonar/status/1286670242677231619
- Cotton, T. (2020b). The NYT's 1619 Project is a racially divisive, revisionist account of history that denies the noble principles of freedom & equality on which our nation was founded. Federal funding shouldn't help indoctrinate young Americans w/ this left-wing garbage. [Tweet]. @SenTomCotton. https://twitter.com/SenTomCotton/status/1286373835235831815
- Critical Race Theory FAQ. (2022). *NAACP Legal Defense and Educational Fund*. https://www.naacpldf.org/critical-race-theory-faq/
- Crowley, M., & Schuessler, J. (2021, January 19). Trump's 1776 Commission Critiques Liberalism in Report Derided by Historians. *The New York Times*. https://www.nytimes.com/2021/01/18/us/politics/trump-1776-commission-report.html
- Cunningham, D., & Rondini, A. (2017). Legacies of Racial Contention: Implementing Mississippi's Civil Rights/Human Rights Curriculum, 2006-2011. *Du Bois Review: Social Science Research on Race*, *14*(1), 325–348. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1742058X17000030
- Dearstyne, B. (2022). *Lessons from the History Textbook Wars of the 1920s*. History News Network. https://historynewsnetwork.org/article/182475
- Dee, T. S. (2005). A Teacher like Me: Does Race, Ethnicity, or Gender Matter? *The American Economic Review*, 95(2), 158–165.
- DiAngelo, R. (2016). Popular White Narratives that Deny Racism. Counterpoints, 497, 255–275.
- Downey, D. B., & Pribesh, S. (2004). When Race Matters: Teachers' Evaluations of Students' Classroom Behavior. *Sociology of Education*, 77(4), 267–282. https://doi.org/10.1177/003804070407700401
- Duncan, J., Zawistowski, C., & Luibrand, S. (2020). 50 states, 50 different ways of teaching America's past. CBS News. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/us-history-how-teaching-americas-past-varies-across-the-country/
- Duran, J., & Jackson, C. (2021). *Reuters/Ipsos Poll: Critical Race Theory*. Ipsos. https://www.ipsos.com/en-us/news-polls/reuters-ipsos-poll-critical-race-theory-07152021
- Epstein, T. (2008). *Interpreting National History: Race, Identity, and Pedagogy in Classrooms and Communities*. Routledge. https://doi.org/10.4324/9780203890967
- Equity at CPS / Chicago Public Schools. (n.d.). Retrieved January 23, 2022, from https://www.cps.edu/strategic-initiatives/equity-at-cps/
- Fiel, J. (2015). Closing Ranks: Closure, Status Competition, and School Segregation. *American Journal of Sociology*, 121(1), 126–170. https://doi.org/10.1086/682027
- Fullan, M. (2001). The New Meaning of Educational Change. Teachers College Press.
- Gay, G. (2010). *Culturally Responsive Teaching: Theory, Research, and Practice*. Teachers College Press.
- Georgia Department of Education. (2016). *Social Studies Georgia Standards of Excellence*. https://www.georgiastandards.org/Georgia-Standards/Documents/Social-Studies-K-12-Georgia-Standards.pdf
- Gershenson, S., Holt, S. B., & Papageorge, N. W. (2016). Who believes in me? The effect of student–teacher demographic match on teacher expectations. *Economics of Education Review*, 52, 209–224. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.econedurev.2016.03.002
- Get GSS Data / NORC. (2018). https://gss.norc.org/get-the-data

- Goldstein, D. (2020). *Two States. Eight Textbooks. Two American Stories*. New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/interactive/2020/01/12/us/texas-vs-california-history-textbooks.html
- *Hasan Kwame Jeffries*. (n.d.). Retrieved February 1, 2022, from https://history.osu.edu/people/jeffries.57
- Horowitz, F. D., Darling-Hammond, L., Bransford, J., Comer, J., Rosebrock, K., Austin, K., & Rust, F. (2005). Educating teachers for developmentally appropriate practice. In *Preparing teachers for a changing world: What teachers should learn and be able to do* (pp. 88–125).
- Illinois Social Science Standards Review Committee. (2020). *Illinois Social Science Standards Recommendations*. Illinois State Board of Education. https://www.isbe.net/Pages/Search-Results.aspx?k=social%20studies%20guidelines
- Isensee, L. (2015). Why Calling Slaves "Workers" Is More Than an Editing Error. *NPR*. https://www.npr.org/sections/ed/2015/10/23/450826208/why-calling-slaves-workers-ismore-than-an-editing-error
- Jacobsen, R., & Rothstein, R. (2006). The Goals of Education. *Economic Policy Institute*. https://www.epi.org/publication/webfeatures_viewpoints_education_goals/
- Johnson, J., Rush, S., & Feagin, J. (2000). Doing Anti-Racism: Toward an Egalitarian American Society. *Contemporary Sociology*, *29*(1), 95–110. https://doi.org/10.2307/2654935
- Joshi, E., Doan, S., & Springer, M. G. (2018). Student-Teacher Race Congruence: New Evidence and Insight from Tennessee. *AERA Open*, 4(4), 2332858418817528. https://doi.org/10.1177/2332858418817528
- Journell, W. (2010). The Influence of High-Stakes Testing on High School Teachers' Willingness to Incorporate Current Political Events into the Curriculum. *The High School Journal*, 93(3), 111–125.
- Kumar, R., Karabenick, S. A., & Burgoon, J. N. (2015). Teachers' implicit attitudes, explicit beliefs, and the mediating role of respect and cultural responsibility on mastery and performance-focused instructional practices. *Journal of Educational Psychology*, *107*(2), 533–545. https://doi.org/10.1037/a0037471
- Lamont, M. (2009). *How Professors Think: Inside the Curious World of Academic Judgment*. Harvard University Press.
- Lindsay, C. A., & Hart, C. M. D. (2017). Exposure to Same-Race Teachers and Student Disciplinary Outcomes for Black Students in North Carolina—Constance A. Lindsay, Cassandra M. D. Hart, 2017. *Educational Evaluation and Policy Analysis*, *XX*(X), 1–26.
- Lipsky, M. (1971). Street-Level Bureaucracy and the Analysis of Urban Reform. *Urban Affairs Quarterly*, 6(4), 391–409. https://doi.org/10.1177/107808747100600401
- Loewen, J. W. (2008). Lies My Teacher Told Me: Everything Your American History Textbook Got Wrong. The New Press.
- Metrics / Chicago Public Schools. (n.d.). Retrieved January 16, 2022, from https://www.cps.edu/about/district-data/metrics/
- Molotch, H., Freudenburg, W., & Paulsen, K. E. (2000). History Repeats Itself, But How? City Character, Urban Tradition, and the Accomplishment of Place. *American Sociological Review*, 65(6), 791–823. https://doi.org/10.2307/2657514
- Nash, G. B., Crabtree, C. A., & Dunn, R. E. (2000). *History on Trial: Culture Wars and the Teaching of the Past*. Vintage Books.

- Nash, M. A. (2009). Contested Identities: Nationalism, Regionalism, and Patriotism in Early American Textbooks. *History of Education Quarterly*, 49(4), 417–441.
- Nathanson, S., Pruslow, J., & Levitt, R. (2008). The Reading Habits and Literacy Attitudes of Inservice and Prospective Teachers: Results of a Questionnaire Survey. *Journal of Teacher Education*, 59(4), 313–321. https://doi.org/10.1177/0022487108321685
- National Assessment of Educational Progress. (2010). The Nation's Report Card. https://www.nationsreportcard.gov/ndecore/xplore/nde
- National Center for Education Statistics. (2019). *Digest of Education Statistics*, 2019. National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/programs/digest/d19/tables/dt19 209.50.asp
- Next Generation Sunshine State Standards Social Studies. (2014). Florida Board of Education. https://www.fldoe.org/core/fileparse.php/5444/%20urlt/0074986-financial.pdf
- Niemuth, N., Mackaman, T., & North, D. (2019). *The New York Times's 1619 Project: A racialist falsification of American and world history*. World Socialist Web Site. https://www.wsws.org/en/articles/2019/09/06/1619-s06.html
- Orfield, G., Frankenberg, E., Ee, J., & Kuscera, J. (2014, May 15). *Brown at 60: Great Progress, a Long Retreat and an Uncertain Future—The Civil Rights Project at UCLA*. Civil Rights Project. https://civilrightsproject.ucla.edu/research/k-12-education/integration-and-diversity/brown-at-60-great-progress-a-long-retreat-and-an-uncertain-future
- Ozturk, D., & Kus, Z. (2019). Social studies teachers' opinions and practices regarding teaching controversial issues. *Australian Journal of Teacher Education (Online)*. https://search.informit.org/doi/abs/10.3316/ielapa.737405541894190
- Parker, K., Menasce Horowittz, J., Brown, A., Fry, R., Cohn, D., & Igielnik, R. (2018). How urban, suburban and rural residents' view social and political issues. *Pew Research Center's Social & Demographic Trends Project*. https://www.pewresearch.org/social-trends/2018/05/22/urban-suburban-and-rural-residents-views-on-key-social-and-political-issues/
- Pulitzer Center. (n.d.). *The 1619 Project: K-12 Curriculum Guide*. Retrieved January 23, 2022, from https://1619education.org/about-1619-project/teaching-1619-project
- Reardon, S. F., & Owens, A. (2014). 60 Years After "Brown": Trends and Consequences of School Segregation. *Annual Review of Sociology*, 40, 199–218.
- Required Instruction Planning and Reporting, no. 6A-1.094124, Florida State Board of Education (2021). https://www.flrules.org/gateway/ruleno.asp?id=6A-1.094124&Section=0
- Riley, N. S. (2020). "The 1619 Project" Enters American Classrooms. *Education Next*. https://www.educationnext.org/1619-project-enters-american-classrooms-adding-new-sizzle-slavery-significant-cost/
- Rojas, F. (2015). Curriculum as a Site of Political and Cultural Conflict. In *Emerging Trends in the Social and Behavioral Sciences* (pp. 1–8). American Cancer Society. https://doi.org/10.1002/9781118900772.etrds0069
- Video Cameras in Public School Classrooms, no. HB 1055, Florida Senate (2022). https://www.flsenate.gov/Session/Bill/2022/1055/?Tab=BillText
- Sawchuck, S. (2021). What Is Critical Race Theory, and Why Is It Under Attack? *Education Week*. https://www.edweek.org/leadership/what-is-critical-race-theory-and-why-is-it-under-attack/2021/05

- Search for Public Schools. (2021). National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/ccd/schoolsearch/
- Serwer, A. (2019). *The Fight Over the 1619 Project Is Not About the Facts*. The Atlantic. https://www.theatlantic.com/ideas/archive/2019/12/historians-clash-1619-project/604093/
- Singh, B. R. (1989). Neutrality and Commitment in Teaching Moral and Social Issues in a Multicultural Society. *Educational Review*, 41(3), 227–242. https://doi.org/10.1080/0013191890410303
- Staff of Governor DeSantis. (2021). *Governor DeSantis Announces Legislative Proposal to Stop W.O.K.E. Activism and Critical Race Theory in Schools and Corporations*. https://www.flgov.com/2021/12/15/governor-desantis-announces-legislative-proposal-to-stop-w-o-k-e-activism-and-critical-race-theory-in-schools-and-corporations/
- State Education Practices (SEP). (2018). National Center for Education Statistics. https://nces.ed.gov/programs/statereform/tab2_16.asp
- Stout, C., & Wilburn, T. (2021). Efforts to restrict teaching about racism and bias have multiplied across the U.S. Chalkbeat. https://www.chalkbeat.org/22525983/map-critical-race-theory-legislation-teaching-racism
- Symcox, L. (2002). Whose History?: The Struggle for National Standards in American Classrooms. Teachers College Press.
- Thayer, K. (2016). *Teachers leave political views at schoolhouse gate*. Chicagotribune.Com. https://www.chicagotribune.com/news/ct-teachers-politics-met-20161104-story.html
- Tyack, D. B. (2003). Seeking Common Ground: Public Schools in a Diverse Society. Harvard University Press.
- Tyack, D. B., & Cuban, L. (2009). *Tinkering toward Utopia: A Century of Public School Reform*. Harvard University Press.
- VanSledright, B. (2008). Narratives of Nation-State, Historical Knowledge, and School History Education. *Review of Research in Education*, *32*(1), 109–146. https://doi.org/10.3102/0091732X07311065
- SB0648, Illinois General Assembly (testimony of Ram Villivalam). Retrieved November 2, 2021, from https://www.ilga.gov/legislation/fulltext.asp?DocName=&SessionId=110&GA=102&DocTypeId=SB&DocNum=648&GAID=16&LegID=&SpecSess=&Session=
- Waldstreicher, D. (2020). *The Hidden Stakes of the 1619 Controversy*. Boston Review. https://bostonreview.net/articles/david-waldstreicher-hidden-stakes-1619-controversy/
- Waxman, O. (2021). Critical Race Theory: The Fight Over What History Kids Learn | Time. *Time Magazine*. https://time.com/6075193/critical-race-theory-debate/
- Weatherley, R., & Lipsky, M. (1977). Street-Level Bureaucrats and Institutional Innovation: Implementing Special-Education Reform. *Harvard Educational Review*, 47(2), 171–197. https://doi.org/10.17763/haer.47.2.v870r1v16786270x
- Wohl, A. (2005). The Extent and Limitations of Teachers' Rights. Human Rights, 32(4), 22-24.
- Zimmerman, J. (2002). Whose America?: Culture Wars in the Public Schools. Harvard University Press.